TABLE OF CONTENTS

GRADUATE CERTIFICATE	1
1.0 Definition of the Graduate Certificate Program	1
2.0 Program Parameters	1
3.0 Admission Procedure 3.1.1 Provisional Admission	1 1
4.0 Program Duration	1
5.0 Tuition	1
6.0 Faculty	1
7.0 Transfer Credits	
8.0 Transcripts	2
9.0 Exit Requirements 10.0 Graduation 10.1 Application for Graduation	2
11.0 APPROVAL PROCESS 11.1 Philosophical Statement 11.2 Evidence of Needs Assessment 11.3 Curriculum 11.4 Program Director 11.5 Program Administration Structure 11.6 Detailed Program Plan 11.7 Certificate Standards 11.8 A Full Budget 11.9 Partnership Arrangements 11.10 A Program Manual 12.0 FAST-TRACK PROCESS	
12.0 FAST-TRACK PROCESS	٠
MASTER'S DEGREE	4
1:0 POLICIES FOR ADMISSION AND ENROLLMENT	2

1:1	Regular Admission	4
1:1.1	Definition of Regular admission	4
1:1.2	Qualifications for Regular admission	4
1:1.2.1	Four-year baccalaureate degree	4
1:1.2.2	Grade-point average requirements	4
1:1.2.3	Graduate Record Examination (GRE)	4
1:1.2.4	Undergraduate preparation	5
1:1.2.5	English language proficiency	5
1:1.2.6	Recommendations	5
1:1.2.7	Statement of purpose	6
1:1.3	Exceptions to minimum standards	6
1:2	Provisional Admission	6
1:2.1	Definition of Provisional admission	
1:2.1	Qualifications for Provisional admission	
1:2.2.1	Four-year baccalaureate degree not completed	
1:2.2.1	Grade-point average requirements	
1:2.2.3	Undergraduate deficiencies	
1:2.2.4	English language proficiency	
1:2.3	Exceptions to minimum standards	
1:2.4	Deadline for removing deficiencies	
1.2.7	Deading to removing delicionales	
	OLICIES FOR ACADEMIC STANDARDS AND PROCEDURES	
2:1	Academic Advisement	8
2:1.1	Assignment of adviser	
2:1.2	Adviser's major tasks	
2:1.3	Adviser works out student's complete program	
2:1.4	Substitute adviser	
2:1.5	Changes in adviser	
2:1.6	Exceptions to normal requirements	9
2:2	Registration/Attendance	9
2:2.1	Normal course load	
2:2.2	Auditing	9
2:2.3	Attendance	
2:2.4	Residency	
2:2.5	Active status	
2:2.6	Program Continuation Fee	. 10
2:2.7	Governing Bulletin	. 10
2:3	Degree Requirements	
2:3.1	Credit requirements	
2:3.2	Course work number 500 and above minimum requirements	
2:3.3	Independent study/workshop/maximum allow	
2:3.4	Evidence of competence in investigation/research	
2:3.4.1	Thesis	
2:3.4.2	Project	. 10
2:3.4.3	Research methods course work	. 1
2:3.5	Summative evaluation experience	. 11

2:3.6 2:3.6.1 2:3.6.2 2:3.6.3 2:3.6.4	Foreign language requirement	11 11 11
2:4 2:4.1 2:4.2 2:4.3 2:4.4	Time Limits Time limits on degrees Extension of time limit Courses taken prior to six-year time limit Grades from all courses used in computing GPA	11 11 11
2:5 2:5.1 2:5.1.1 2:5.1.2 2:5.1.3 2:5.1.4 2:5.1.5 2:5.1.6 2:5.1.7 2:5.2 2:5.2.1 2:5.2.2 2:5.2.3 2:5.2.4 2:5.2.5 2:5.3	Transfer Credit Graduate courses taken at another institution Grade in each course is at least a B Courses are applicable toward a comparable degree Courses meet similar requirements or electives Credits to be transferred do not exceed 20% Grades not included in GPA Approved by the Dean/Graduate Program Coordinator Official transcript filed in the Registrar's Office Graduate courses taken at Andrews University Grade earned in each course is at least B Courses meet similar requirements or electives Credits to be transferred not exceed 20% Grades included in GPA Time limits Exceptions	12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12 12
2:6 2:6.1 2:6.2 2:6.3 2:6.4 2:6.5 2:6.6 2:6.7 2:6.8 2:6.9 2:6.10 2:6.11	Updating Procedures Courses between six and ten years old Not all courses may be updated Percentage of program allowed to be updated Course work over ten calendar years Grades for updated courses Courses with grade below B Outdated work done elsewhere Independent study/workshops/directed readings Requirements specified by department Notification of the completion of updating Exceptions	13 13 13 13 13 13
2:7 2:7.1 2:7.2 2:7.3	Course Numbering/Levels for Graduate Study Courses numbered 400-499 Courses numbered 500-999 Courses numbered 700-999	14 14
2:8	Absolute Standards of Scholarship	14

2:8.1	Minimum GPA required for degree	
2:8.2	D or F not counted toward degree1	4
2:8.3	Repeated courses and computation of GPA	4
2:8.4	Credit by examination	4
2:8.5	Comprehensive examinations and/or defense of thesis	4
2:9	Standards for Progression	4
2:9.1	Cumulative GPA requirement	4
2:9.2	Academic probation	4
2:9.3	Termination of matriculation	5
2:9.4	Schedule for removing deficiencies/earning minimum GPA1	5
2:9.4.1	English language deficiencies	
2:9.4.2	Undergraduate deficiencies	5
2:9.4.3	Minimum GPA of 3.00	5
2:9.5	Students on academic probation or provisional status	5
2:9.5.1	Thesis or independent study	5
2:9.5.2	Project credit	
2:9.5.3	Degree candidacy	
	,	
2:10	Advancement to Degree Candidacy	5
2:10.1	Application to be made after 50% of course work	
2:10.2	Requirements to be completed before filing application	
2:10.2.1	Curriculum and English language deficiencies	
2:10.2.2	Foreign language proficiency	
2:10.3	Registration hold	
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
2:11	Comprehensive Examinations	6
2:11.1	Purpose of comprehensive examinations	
2:11.2	Examinations cover the field of study	
2:11.2.1	Department determines field of study	
2:11.2.2	Developed within a department	
2:11.2.3	Content of the comprehensive examinations	
2:11.2.4	Departmental guidelines	
2:11.3	Candidacy requirement	
2:11.4	Application for comprehensive examinations	
2:11.5	Examinations written and/or oral	17
2:11.6	Development and administration of examinations	17
2:11.7	Evaluation and reporting of results of examinations	
2:11.7.1	Division of examinations	
2:11.7.2	Departmental standards for passing examinations	17
2:11.7.3	Passing examinations	17
2:11.7.4	Partial rewrites	
2:11.7.5	Departmental guidelines	
2:11.8	Repeating an examinations	
2:11.8.1	Entire examination to be retaken	
2:11.8.2	No partial rewrites allowed	
2:11.9	Notification of results to student	
2:11.10	Deadline for Registrar's Office to receive report	
_		-

2:12	Project	18
2:12.1	Purpose of project	18
2:12.2	Required number of copies	
2:12.3	Registration for project credit	
2:12.4	Standards for project	
2:12.5	Required number of projects	
2:13	Project Supervision Committee	18
2:13.1	Number of committee members	
2:13.2	Primary supervisor of research	
2.10.2	Timary supervisor of recourse the time to	
2:14	Thesis	10
2:14.1	Purpose of thesis	
2:14.2	Appointment of thesis committee	
2:14.3	Registration for thesis credit	
2.14.3 2:14.3.1	Appointment of thesis adviser	
2:14.3.1 2:14.3.2		
2.14.3.2 2:14.3.3	Deadline for initial registration for thesis credit	
	Number of thesis credits allowed per semester	
2:14.3.4	Maximum number of thesis credits allowed	
2:14.4	Departmental standards	
2:14.5	Format of thesis	
2:14.6	Thesis defense	
2:14.6.1	Committee approval	
2:14.6.2	Thesis secretary approval	
2:14.6.3	Setting date for defense	
2:14.7	Deadline for thesis defense	
2:14.7.1	Thesis approval	
2:14.7.2	Recording of the decision	
2:14.8	Final approval	
2:14.8.1	Copies of thesis	20
2:14.8.2	Approval sheet and copy of abstract	20
2:14.9	Students duplicating thesis themselves	20
2:14.9.1	Completion form	20
2:14.9.2	Copies of thesis	20
2:14.10	Submitting thesis	21
2:15	Thesis Supervision Committee	21
2:15.1	Thesis committee members	21
2:15.2	Chair of thesis committee	21
2:15.3	Role of thesis committee	21
2:15.4	Changes in committee	
2:16	Graduation Procedures	2
2:16.1	Application for degree conferral/graduation	
2:16.2	Conferral of degree	
2:16.3	Participation in graduation ceremonies	

EDUCA	TIONAL SPECIALIST DEGREE	22
3:0 PC	DLICIES FOR ADMISSION AND ENROLLMENT	22
3:1	Regular	22
3:1.1	Definition of Regular admission	
3:1.2	Qualifications for Regular admission	
3:1.2.1	Master's degree	
3:1.2.2	GPA requirements	
3:1.2.3	Graduate Record Examination (GRE)	22
3:1.2.4	Preparation in proposed field of study	
3:1.2.5	English language proficiency	22
3:1.2.6	Recommendations	23
3:1.2.7	Statement of purpose	
3:1.3	Exceptions to minimum standards for Regular admission	23
3:2	Provisional	
3:2.1	Qualifications for Provisional admission	
3:2.2	Four-year baccalaureate or master's degree not completed	
3:2.2.1	Last degree not completed at accredited institution	
3:2.2.2	GPA requirements	
3:2.2.3	English language proficiency	
3:2.3	Exceptions to minimum standards for Provisional admission	
3:2.4	Deadline for removing deficiencies	25
4.0 PC	DLICIES FOR ACADEMIC STANDARDS AND PROCEDURES	25
4.1	Degree Requirements	25
4:1.1	Master's degree or equivalent	25
4:1.2	Post-master's EdS course work	25
4:1.2.1	Minimum of 64 semester credits	25
4:1.2.2	Two-thirds course work numbered 500 or above	25
4:1.2.3	Minimum of 24 semester credits to be taken at AU	25
4:1.2.4	Independent study/workshop/tour maximum	
4:1.3	Major requirements for EdS program determined by departments	
4:1.4	Cognate may be required	
4:1.5	Two educational foundations courses required	
4:1.6	Minimum GPA requirement	
4:1.7	Comprehensive examinations	26
4:2	Registration/Attendance	
4:2.1	Normal course load	
4:2.2	Auditing	
4:2.3	Attendance policies	
4:2.4	Bulletin	
4:2.5	Active status	26
4:3	Academic Advisement	27

4:3.1	Selection of adviser	. 27
4:3.2	Adviser's major tasks	. 27
4:4	Time Limits/Transfer of Credit	27
4:4.1	Time limits	
4:4.2	Transfer of credit	
4.4.2	Transier of Gedit	. 21
4:5	Course Numbering/Levels	. 27
4:5.1	Courses numbered 400-499	. 27
4:5.2	Courses numbered 500-999	. 28
4:5.3	Courses numbered 700-999	. 28
4:6	Absolute Standards of Scholarship	28
4:6.1	Minimum GPA required for degree	
4:6.2	D or F not counted toward a degree	
4:6.3	Repeated courses and computation of GPA	
4.6.3 4:6.4	Credit by examination	
4:6.5		
4.0.5	Comprehensive examinations	. 20
4:7	Standards for Progression	. 28
4:7.1	Cumulative GPA required for degree	. 28
4:7.2	Academic probation	. 28
4:7.3	Termination of matriculation	. 28
4:7.4	Schedule for removing deficiencies/earning minimum GPA	. 29
4:7.4.1	English language deficiencies	
4:7.4.2	Academic background course-work deficiencies	. 29
4:7.4.3	Minimum GPA of 3.00	. 29
4:7.4.4	Termination of matriculation	. 29
4:7.5	Students on academic probation/provisional status	. 29
4:7.5.1	Project/independent study/workshop credit	. 29
4:7.5.2	Advancement to degree candidacy/comprehensive examinations	. 29
4:8	Advancement to Degree Candidacy	20
4:8.1	Deadline for application	
4:8.2	Requirements before filing application	
4:8.2.1	Regular status	
4:8.2.2	GPA	
4:8.2.3	Course requirements	
4:8.3	Request for comprehensive examinations	
4.0.5	Request for comprehensive examinations	. 23
4:9	Comprehensive Examinations	
4:9.1	Comprehensive examinations required for EdS	. 30
4:9.2	Purpose of the comprehensive examinations	
4:9.3	Examinations are written or written and oral	
4:9.4	Time frame for examination	
4:9.5	Examinations taken after candidacy	. 30
4:9.6	Examinations taken after course work	. 30
4:9.7	Application for examinations	. 30

4:9.8	The comprehensive examinations must cover the field of study	 . 30
4:9.9	Evaluation and reporting examinations	 . 30
4:9.10	Maximum attempt for each area/section of examination	 . 30
4:9.11	"No pass"	 . 30
4:9.12	Student must pass areas/sections on second attempt	 . 30
4:9.13	Failure to attempt a scheduled area/section	 . 30
4:9.14	Notification of results to student	 . 3′
4:10	Graduation Procedures	 . 3′
4:10.1	Application for degree conferral/graduation	 . 3′
4:10.2	Conferral of degree	 . 3′
4:10.3	Participation in graduation ceremonies	

DOCTO	RAL DEGREE	32
5:0 PC	DLICIES FOR ADMISSION AND ENROLLMENT	32
5:1	Regular	32
5.1.1	Definition of Regular admission	
5:1.1 5:1.2	Qualifications for Regular admission	
5:1.2.1	Bachelor's degree and/or master's degree	
5:1.2.1	GPA requirements	
5:1.2.3	GRE	
5:1.2.4	Preparation in proposed field of study	
5:1.2.5	English language proficiency	
5:1.2.6	Recommendations	
5:1.2.7	Statement of purpose	
5:1.3	Exceptions to minimum standards	
0.1.0	Excoplicite to minimum standards	00
5:2	Provisional	33
5:2.1	Definition of Provisional admission	33
5:2.2	Qualifications for Provisional admission	33
5:2.2.1	Baccalaureate degree or master's degree not completed	33
5:2.2.2	GPA requirements	
5:2.2.3	GRE	34
5:2.2.4	Deficiencies	34
5:2.2.5	English language proficiency	35
5:2.3	Exceptions to minimum standards	
5:2.4	Deadline for removing deficiencies	
6:0 PC	DLICIES FOR ACADEMIC STANDARDS AND PROCEDURES	36
6:1	Degree Requirements	36
6:1.1	Master's degree or equivalent	
6:1.2	Post-master's doctoral course work	
6.1.2.1	Minimum of two years of doctoral study is required	
6:1.2.2	Two-thirds course work graded A-F	
6:1.2.3	Resident credit requirements	
6:1.3	Minimum dissertation credits	
6:1.4	Specialized research skills	
6:1.5	Comprehensive examinations	
6:1.6	Dissertation	
6:2	Registration/Attendance	
6:2.1	Normal course load	
6:2.2	Auditing	
6:2.3	Attendance	
6:2.4	Residency	
6:2.5	Bulletin	
6:2.6	Transfer of credits	37

6:3 6:3.1 6:3.2 6:3.3 6:3.4 6:3.4 6:3.5 6:3.5	Academic Advisement Procedures for appointing advisers Assignment of permanent adviser Adviser's responsibilities Student's complete proposed program Substitute adviser Changes in adviser Normal requirements and exceptions	38 38 38 38 38 38
6:4 6:4.1 6:4.2	Time Limits	38
6:5 6:5.1 6:5.2 6:5.2.1 6:5.2.2 6:5.2.3	Continuity Continual progress No progress/lack of contact with department Reactivation Previous course work GPA	39 39 39 39
6:6 6:6.1 6:6.2 6:6.3	Course Numbering/Levels Courses numbered 400-499 Courses numbered 500-999 Courses numbered 700-999	39
6:7 6:7.1 6:7.1.1 6:7.1.2 6:7.2 6:7.3 6:8 6:8.1 6:8.2 6:8.3 6:8.4 6:8.4.2 6:8.4.3 6:8.5 6:8.5.1	Teacher determines course grade Letter grades Other grade symbols Change of grades Repeating once Standards for Progression Cumulative GPA requirement Academic probation Termination of matriculation Schedule for removing deficiencies/earning minimum GPA Academic background course-work deficiencies Minimum GPA Students on academic probation or provisional status Dissertation/independent study/workshop credit Advancement to degree candidacy/comprehensive examinations	39 39 39 40 40 40 40 40 40
6:9 6:9.1 6:9.2 6:9.2.1 6:9.2.2 6:9.2.3	Advancement to Degree Candidacy Deadline for filing candidacy form Requirements to be completed before filing candidacy Regular status Comprehensive examinations Course plan	4′ 4′ 4′ 4′

6:9.3	Distribution of copies	. 41
6:10	Comprehensive Examinations	
6:10.1	Comprehensive examinations are required in all doctoral programs	41
6:10.2	Purpose of comprehensive examinations	
6:10.3	Comprehensive examinations written and/or oral	41
6:10.4	Time frame for comprehensive examinations	
6:10.5	Comprehensives to be passed before candidacy	
6:10.6	Course work to be completed before comprehensive examinations	
6:10.7	Application for comprehensive examinations	
6:10.8	Examination coverage and faculty examiners	
6:10.9	Evaluation and reporting of examination	
6:10.10	Maximum attempts for each area/section	
6:10.11	"No pass"	
6:10.12	Student must pass any areas/sections on second attempt	
6:10.13	Failure to attempt a scheduled area/section	
6:10.14	Departmental guidelines	
6:10.15	Notification of results to student	
0110110	Treatment of results to stational transfer and transfer a	
6:11	Dissertation	42
6:11.1	Purpose of dissertation	
6:11.1.1	Competence in independent research	
6:11.1.2	Understanding literature and research tools	
6:11.1.3	Present findings/conclusions/implications	
6:11.1.4	Focus on definable problem	
6:11.1.5	Use research techniques	
6:11.2	Dissertation credits	
6:11.3	Dissertation continuation	
6:11.3.1	Required dissertation credit	
6:11.3.2	Time limits	
6:11.4	Dissertation steps	
6:11.4.1	Selection of a topic	
6:11.4.2	Selection of a dissertation committee	
6:11.4.3	Topic approval	
6:11.4.4	Writing of proposal/proposal approval	
6:11.4.5	Completion of the dissertation	
6:11.4.6	Approval by dissertation secretary	
6:11.4.7	Dissertation defense	
6:11.4.8	Final submission of dissertation	
6:12	Dissertation Committee	43
6:12.1	Number of committee members	
6:12.2	Chosen by student	
6:12.3	Approved by school	
6:12.4	Functions of dissertation committee	
6:12.4.1	Proposal and dissertation	
6:12.4.2	Oral defense of dissertation	
6:12.5	Proposal format	
- · · - · · ·		

6:13	The Dissertation Defense	44
6:13.1	Deadline for defense	44
6:13.2	Final approval for defense	
6:13.3	External examiner	
6:13.4	Readiness for defense	
6:13.5	Public defense	
6:13.6	Administration of defense	
6:13.7	Examining committee	
6:13.8	Graduate faculty observer	
6:14	Procedures for Defense	45
6:14.1	Format for defense	45
6:14.2	Length of defense	
6:14.3	Chairs of defense	
6:14.4	External examiner at defense	
6:14.5	Questions from observers	
6:14.6	Additional round of questions	
6:14.7	Executive session	
6:15	Acceptance or Rejection	46
6:15.1	Committee vote	
6:15.1.1	Accept dissertation as defended	46
6:15.1.2	Accept dissertation with minor revisions	46
6:15.1.3	Accept dissertation with major revisions	46
6:15.1.4	Reject dissertation as defended	46
6:15.2	Report of defense	46
6:16	Manuscript Preparation and Final Submission of Dissertation	46
6:16.1	Dissertation format	46
6:16.1.1	Dissertation secretary	
6:16.1.2	Approval sheet	47
6:16.2	Dissertation secretary approval	
6:16.2.1	Copies of dissertation	
6:16.2.2	Approval sheet	
6:16.3	For students who wish to duplicate the dissertation themselves	
6:16.3.1	Completion form	
6:16.3.2	Copies and additional of dissertation	47
6:17	Graduation Procedures	48
6:17.1	Application for degree conferral/graduation	48
6:17.2	Conferral of degrees	

	TYPES OF ENROLLMENT	
7:1	PTC Status	49
7:1.1	Definition of PTC status	
7:1.2	Qualifications for PTC status	
7:1.2.1	No degree	
7:1.2.2	Guest students	
7:1.2.3	Application not processed	
7:2	PTC Admission	49
7:2.1	Requested at registration	49
7:2.2	Transcripts for PTC applicants	
7:2.3	No guarantee of future admission to degree program	49
7:2.4	Maximum number of credits allowed	
8:0 D L	JAL ENROLLMENT	49
8:1	Undergraduate Dual Enrollment	49
8:1.1	Definition of undergraduate dual enrollment	49
8:1.2	Requirements for undergraduate dual enrollment	50
8:1.2.1	Undergraduate student	
8:1.2.2	Credits before finishing undergraduate degree	50
8:1.2.3	Application to graduate program	
8:1.2.4	Maximum number of credits allowed	
8:1.3	Limitations on graduate credits	
8:1.3.1	Undergraduate requirements	
8:1.3.2	Limit on graduate credits	
8:1.3.3	Future admission to a degree program	50
8:2	Graduate/Undergraduate Dual Enrollment	
8:2.1	Definition of graduate/undergraduate dual enrollment	
8:2.2	Requirements for graduate/undergraduate dual enrollment	
8:2.2.1	Baccalaureate degree	
8:2.2.2	Accepted into graduate program	
8:2.2.3	Semester course load	
8:2.3	Limitations on undergraduate credits	
8:2.3.1	Graduate requirements	
8:2.3.2	GPA	51
8:3	Graduate/Graduate Dual Enrollment	
8:3.1	Definition of graduate/graduate dual enrollment	
8:3.2	Requirements for graduate/graduate dual enrollment	
8:3.2.1	Baccalaureate degree	51

8:3.2.2	Acceptance into both programs	51
8:3.2.3	Planned program for completing both graduate programs	
8:3.3	Limitations on credit	51
8:3.3.1	GPA requirements	
8:3.3.2	Transfer credit	
8:3.4	Areas of study	
8:4	Second Graduate Degree Program	52
8:4.1	Acceptance into second degree program	52
8:4.2	Transfer credit	52
9:0	APPENDIX	53
9:1	Grading System	53
9:1.1	Determination of course grade	53
9:1.1.1	Letter grades	53
9:1.1.2	Other grade symbols	
9:1.2	Change of grades	54

GRADUATE CERTIFICATE

(Program Standards)

1.0 **DEFINITION:** A graduate certificate program is a focused group of Andrews University

courses in a field of specialization. As opposed to merely a collection of credits, a graduate certificate program has a coherent base of knowledge.

- 2.0 PROGRAM PARAMETERS: Graduate certificate programs are a minimum of 12 semester credit hours. A graduate certificate program is composed of existing courses in the graduate curriculum. Graduate certificate programs may either be post-baccalaureate or post-master's degree. Certificate programs may result from collaboration with other colleges or universities using cross-listed courses.
- **3.0 ADMISSIONS:** Graduate admissions processes will be utilized for certificate programs,
 - except as specified below. Minimum standards for admission to graduate programs (see *Graduate Programs manual*) will be upheld. Successful completion of the certificate program does not guarantee subsequent admission to any graduate degree program.
- **3.1.1** Students may be admitted on a provisional basis based on unofficial transcripts pending receipt of official transcripts. A student must attain regular acceptance status before continuing beyond 50% of the graduate certificate program.
- **3.1.2** Entrance examination may or may not be required for a certificate program.
- **3.1.3** The regular "dual enrolment" provision policies apply to graduate certificates. Up to 50% of credits may be taken on a PTC basis. However, regular admission status must be attained before further course work is begun.
- **4.0 TIME LIMITS:** Each program proposal will specify a time limit for completion of the certificate program. this period will not exceed five (5) years from first enrollment.
- **5.0 TUITION:** Regular graduate tuition will be charged for all courses leading to a graduate certificate. Any reductions in tuition for special groups will be arranged through individual schools as in consultation with financial and academic administration.
- 6.0 FACULTY: Faculty members teaching courses leading to graduate certificates will be either regular Andrews University graduate faculty members, adjunct faculty members or contract faculty. Any instructors used on a contract basis will be approved using Andrews University process (see Working Policy).
- **7.0 TRANSFER CREDITS:** No credits from other institutions will transfer into the a certificate program.
- 7.1 Transferring Credit from an Andrews Graduate Certificate Program to Another
 Program: All credits in an Andrews University graduate certificate program are eligible for
 transfer into a graduate degree program subject to approval by the program faculty and the
 school dean if taken within the established time limits for the degree.

- **8.0 TRANSCRIPTS:** A student's transcript will not only reflect the successful completion of graduate credits, but the successful completion of the graduate certificate program.
- **9.0 EXIT REQUIREMENTS:** All course requirements and exit requirements from graduate courses leading to a graduate certificate will be the same as those for students enrolled in the same course for a graduate degree program.

The minimum program grade point average for graduate certificate programs is the same as for graduate degree programs.

10.0 GRADUATION: Graduate certificates should not be confused with professional

certification. A graduate certificate acknowledges the successful completion of a prescribed Andrews University program.

- **10.1** Individuals who have a completed Graduate Certificate may participate in graduation ceremonies. They must apply to graduate by the appropriate deadlines.
- **11.0 APPROVAL PROCESS:** Graduate certificate program proposals should be submitted to

the Graduate Council through the Graduate Dean's Office. Proposals should be in writing and contain:

- **11.1** A philosophical statement that shows how this is more than just a collection of credit or a subset of the master's degree.
- **11.2** Evidence of needs assessment or environmental scan.
- **11.3** Curriculum.
- **11.4** The name and qualifications of the graduate certificate program director.
- **11.5** Program administration structure.
- **11.6** The program plan for admissions, academic advising, and library resources.
- **11.7** A discussion of each element of the Graduate Certificate Standards.
- **11.8** A full budget resource, (library equipment, space, technology) analysis and faculty impact analysis approved by the controller and Vice-President for Academic Administration.
- **11.9** A discussion of partnership arrangements with community, industry partners, or sponsoring organizations.
- **11.10** A program manual designed to inform the students of the requirements of the

certificate program.

Any proposed variance from the voted standards should be documented, benchmarked, fully explained and justified.

12.0 FAST-TRACK PROCESS: The Graduate Dean in consultation with the Faculty Vice-

Chair of the Graduate Council may allow departments to initiate preliminary recruiting strategies for any graduate certificate program proposal falling within the above standards for marketing purposes indicating the preliminary nature of the announcement. The entire program proposal will then be submitted to the Graduate Council at its next meeting.

MASTER'S DEGREE

(Minimum Standards)

1:0	Α.	POLICIES FOR ADMISSION AND ENROLLMENT (except MDiv,	MA in Pastoral
		Ministry, and MA in Youth Ministry)	

1:1 1. Regular

- 1:1.1 Students who meet all admission requirements of the graduate programs a. of Andrews University and the specific requirements of the departments in which study is proposed are admitted on Regular status.
- 1:1.2 b. To qualify for Regular admission to a master's-degree program, the student must submit final, official transcripts of all previous undergraduate and graduate work taken and meet all of the following general standards:
 - i. A four-year baccalaureate degree from an accredited American university or senior college, or its equivalent
 - Students who will not have met the four-year equivalency requirement for minimal Regular admission by their first registration are assigned to the appropriate Dean/Graduate Program Coordinator to work out a plan in consultation with the Registrar's Office to meet the equivalency.
 - b) Students may be admitted to an appropriate undergraduate program or may take the relevant undergraduate classes PTC--subject to the policies governing PTC enrollment-until they meet the requirements for Regular or **Provisional** admission.
 - ii. Evidence of ability to pursue advanced study as indicated by one of the following:
 - A cumulative undergraduate grade-point average of at least a) 2.60 on the 4.00 system (For the MBA program, a formula score of at least 1,000 is required, computed by multiplying the undergraduate cumulative grade-point average by 200 and adding that total to a GMAT score of not less than 400.)
 - b) A grade-point average of at least 2.75 in the last 50% of undergraduate course work.
 - A minimum grade-point average of 3.50 on 8 credits of c) graduate work in courses graded A-F
 - Previously completed master's degree. d)

iii. Scores from the Graduate Record Examination (GRE) General Test taken less than five years prior to admission (The Graduate Management Admission Test [GMAT] is required for MBA; either the GMAT or the GRE for MSA in the School of Business; the GRE is required for the MSA in International Development and MSA in

1:1.2.1

1:1.2.2

1:1.2.3

Community and International Development.) GRE scores may be waived for master's degree applicants who have graduated with a previous United States master's degree, or United States master's degree equivalency from an accredited or government recognized institution.

1:1.2.4

iv. Adequate undergraduate preparation in the proposed field of graduate study and general education, assessed by the respective colleges/schools and departments which designate certain prerequisites and achievement standards in the applicant's undergraduate preparation

1:1.2.5

- v. Evidence of the applicant's ability to handle master's-level work in the language of instruction
 - a) For programs on campus, or at United States/Canadian sites, the language of instruction normally is English. Proficiency is evidenced by one of the following:
 - All education from at least the ninth grade through the twelfth grade or equivalent in a country where English is the spoken language and medium of instruction
 - ii) Four years in and graduation from an undergraduate program in a college or university in a country where English is the spoken language and medium of instruction
 - iii) Completion of a graduate program from a college or university in a country where English is the spoken language and medium of instruction
 - iv) A minimum score of 80 on the internet-based, a minimum score of 213 on the computer-based, or a minimum score of 550 on the paper-based TOEFL (Test of English as a Foreign Language).
 - v) A minimum score of 80 on the Michigan English Language Assessment Battery (MELAB)
 - vi) Successful completion of Advanced English and the ELI exit exam
 - b) Exceptions to this demonstration of proficiency are made by petition and approved only by a Dean/Graduate Program Coordinator in consultation with the Director of the English Language Institute. The original of the approved petition is to be filed in the Registrar's Office and copies sent to the department, school, student, and ELI.
 - c) For programs not in the United States or Canada, the language ability of the student is to be consistent with the local educational requirements and is to be determined by the local coordinator.

1:1.2.6

vi. A minimum of two satisfactory recommendations (At extension

sites, the recommendations are collected and evaluated by the local coordinators who then indicate evaluations of the recommendations on a form accompanying the students' academic application materials.)

1:1.2.7

vii. A statement of purpose for graduate study (At extension sites, the statement of purpose is collected and evaluated by the local coordinators. The coordinators indicate an evaluation of these items on a form accompanying the students' academic application materials.)

1:1.3

c. Exceptions to these minimum standards for **Regular** admission must be recommended and justified to the Dean of the School of Graduate Studies in writing by the department and the Dean/Graduate Program Coordinator. The Dean of the School of Graduate Studies must approve all such exceptions.

1:2 2. Provisional

1:2.1

a. Students who fail to meet one or more of the requirements for **Regular** admission but in the judgment of the department and Dean/Graduate Program Coordinator may have the ability to undertake successfully the proposed program may be admitted on **Provisional** status.

1:2.2

b. A student may be admitted to a master's degree program on **Provisional** status on the basis of a final or partial transcript provided that for each minimum standard of **Regular** admission that is not met, the student can fulfill the following relevant standards:

1:2.2.1

- i. Students who have not completed a four-year baccalaureate degree or the equivalent from an accredited institution may be accepted on **provisional** status upon the completion of *all* of the following:
 - a) A four-year baccalaureate degree or the equivalent from an American institution not recognized by a standard North American accreditation association (Institutions generally considered to be diploma/degree mills do not qualify as non-accredited institutions).
 - b) GRE minimum composite of the verbal and quantitative score of at least 900.
 - c) Adequate GE preparation.
 - d) Departmental acceptance of evidence of adequate preparation in subject area.

Each school and department file a copy of the required undergraduate preparation and/or examination policy with the Dean of the School of Graduate Studies.

Regular admission may be considered upon completion of a minimum of 8 graded credits of graduate work with at least a 3.00 grade-point average.

1:2.2.2

- ii. Meeting one of the following standards:
 - a) A cumulative undergraduate grade-point average of at least 2.40 on the 4.00 system
 - b) A grade-point average of at least 2.50 in the last 50% of undergraduate course work
 - c) A grade-point average of at least 3.00 in the undergraduate prerequisites for the desired program
 - d) A minimum grade-point average of 3.00 on the first 8 credits of graded, graduate work taken at Andrews University after acceptance.

Regular admission may be considered upon completion of a minimum of 8 credits of graduate work in courses graded A-F beyond the provisional admission requirement with at least a 3.00 grade-point average.

1:2.2.3

- iii. Undergraduate-deficiency credits not exceeding half of the total graduate credits required by the proposed graduate degree
 - a) Students who have more than the allowed undergraduate deficiencies for minimal **Provisional** admission may be admitted to an appropriate undergraduate program or may take the relevant undergraduate classes **PTC**--subject to the policies governing **PTC** enrollment--until that time they meet the requirements for **Provisional** admission.
 - b) Regular admission may be considered upon completion of all undergraduate deficiencies and all other requirements in a satisfactory manner as determined by the department and recommended to the Dean/Graduate Program Coordinator.

1:2.2.4

- iv. A minimum score of 153 on the computer-based TOEFL, a minimum score of 475 on the paper-based TOEFL, or a minimum score of 70 on the MELAB
 - a) Students from non-English-speaking countries without test scores may be admitted on **Provisional** status subject to the receipt of the appropriate test scores; however, they must submit the appropriate score or take the English Language Placement test before their first registration. If this score is below the minimum given above, the **Provisional** admission is revoked, and students are admitted to the English Language Institute until their progress permits them to take a graduate class along with their English language classes at which time their graduate application is reevaluated.

- b) Students admitted on **Provisional** status because they have not met the minimum demonstration of English language ability for **Regular** admission are expected to enroll in appropriate English Language Institute classes until the minimum requirement is met.
- c) **Regular** admission may be considered upon the demonstration of English ability as evidenced by one of the following:
 - i) A minimum score of 213 on the computer-based TOEFL or a minimum score of 550 on the paper-based TOEFL or any higher minimum as set by the department
 - ii) A minimum score of 80 on the MELAB or any higher minimum as set by the department
 - iii) Graduation from a four-year undergraduate or a graduate program from a college or university where the total medium of instruction is English.

- 1:2.3
- c. Exceptions to these minimum standards for **Provisional** admission must be recommended and justified to the Dean of the School of Graduate Studies in writing by the department and the Dean/Graduate Program Coordinator. The Dean of the School of Graduate Studies must approve all exceptions.

- 1:2.4
- d. At the time of the **Provisional** admission, the department and the Dean/Graduate Program Coordinator specify the nature of the deficiency/deficiencies and the plan and deadline for its/their removal. The deadline for meeting all the **Regular** status requirements is no later than the completion of 50% of the total graduate program requirements. Students failing to meet these specifications are dropped from the program to which they were admitted on **provisional** status.
- **2:0 B. POLICIES FOR ACADEMIC STANDARDS AND PROCEDURES** (except MDiv, MA in Pastoral Ministry, and MA in Youth Ministry)

2:1 1. Academic Advisement

2:1.1

a. Prior to the first semester, an adviser is assigned to each student. A permanent adviser is assigned no later than two semesters prior to the expected completion of the master's program. A student in an interdisciplinary program establishes an advisement committee whose chair functions as the student's adviser.

2:1.2

b. The adviser's major tasks are to outline the student's program, to counsel the student about academic requirements and expectations, and to approve the student's course schedule and changes in program on a semester-by-semester basis.

- 2:1.3

 At least two semesters prior to the expected completion of a student's master's program, the adviser works out a proposed program for the student's complete degree and files a copy of this program on an appropriate check sheet with the appropriate college/school, the School of Graduate Studies, and the Registrar's Office for follow-up monitoring.

 2:1.4

 d. The department designates a substitute adviser from the graduate faculty
- d. The department designates a substitute adviser from the graduate faculty in the department who is authorized to act and to sign in the place of the student's regular adviser when a student's academic adviser is unavailable and there is an immediate need. The department notifies the Dean/Graduate Program Coordinator and the Registrar's Office of the designated substitute adviser.
- 2:1.5

 e. Changes in adviser must be communicated by departments to the Dean/Graduate Program Coordinator and the Admissions/Registrar's Office.
- 2:1.6

 f. The normal requirements are those expected of all students. Exceptions, where permitted, must be requested by petition and approved by the Dean/Graduate Program Coordinator and, if required, by the Dean of the School of Graduate Studies. The original is filed in the student's folder in the Registrar's Office, and a copy is filed in the school/college.

2:2 2. Registration/Attendance

- 2:2.1

 a. The normal full-time graduate course load is 8 to 12 credits per semester.

 Loads in excess of 12 credits per term require the approval of the adviser and the Dean/Graduate Program Coordinator. Students may not take more than 16 credits during a regular semester or 16 credits during any combination of sessions offered during a single summer.
- b. Students who wish to audit a course must register for audit status and must pay the same tuition as for courses elected for academic credit. Changes in registration from audit to credit may be made until the last day of drop/add, and changes from credit to audit may be made until the last day to drop a class. No credit is allowed for audited courses. The record of courses taken for audit appears on a student's academic record (transcript). Students who fail to meet the obligations of the audit agreement as determined by the instructor are assigned an UA (unsatisfactory audit grade).
- 2:2.3 c. Students are responsible for meeting the attendance policies stated in the graduate course syllabi and outlines.
- 2:2.4 d. Residence is broken if a period of one academic year passes without the student enrolling.
- 2:2.5 e. Active Status: Until advancement of candidacy, master's degree students

are considered on active status in a graduate program if they enroll for credit for at least one semester during each academic year (August to August)

After advancement to candidacy, a master's degree student must maintain active status until graduation. Active status is maintained by enrolling for credit courses or for the non-credit continuation status. Continuation status is either general or for research (project or thesis). Continuation status carries a fee.

2:2.6

f. The fee for program continuation will be \$10 per semester. Fees for Project/Thesis continuation, Dissertation Continuation, Recital Continuation, and Comprehensive Exam Preparation will remain the same as present. The special needs of graduate students in extension and affiliation programs will be addressed in the agreements and procedures established for each site and/or degree program.

2:2.7

g. Governing Bulletin: Normally students meet the requirement of the bulletin in force when they begin graduate program. The graduate program begins at the first registration after the student has been admitted to the program. If a student discontinues active status for more than one academic year, he or she must meet the requirements of a bulletin in force after the return to active status in the program.

2:3 3. Degree Requirements

2:3.1

a. Although the master's degree requires a minimum of 30 credits, many programs require 32 credits and a few programs require more. Programs with only 30 credits generally include a language requirement or some extensive outside reading or research.

2:3.2

b. The student's schedule of studies must include at least one-half of the required minimum credits in course work numbered 500 and above, except where a course of study specifically outlined in the *Bulletin* makes provision for an adjustment to the required number of credits numbered 500 and above.

2:3.3

c. Normally, the schedule of studies may not contain more than 6 credits of independent study and 6 credits of workshop/tour with a maximum of 9 credits combined.

2:3.4

d. The student must submit evidence of competence in understanding and conducting investigation in his/her field of study. Depending on the particular degree program, a student may fulfill this requirement by one of the following:

2:3.4.1

i. A thesis

2:3.4.2 ii. Written reports of at least one research project 2:3.4.3 iii. Research methods course work. 2:3.5 e. After a student has been advanced to degree candidacy, he/she must successfully complete a summative evaluation experience, comprehensive examination(s), and/or defense of a master's thesis as prescribed by the student's major department, or an acceptable alternative for a particular program as approved by the Graduate Council. This is usually done within the last semester of a student's program. 2:3.6 f. In general, no foreign language is required; however, certain departments and areas of study may require the student to demonstrate competence in a foreign language, normally by examination. 2:3.6.1 i. The student's adviser or supervising committee informs the student regarding the language requirement. 2:3.6.2 ii. The department prescribes the appropriate method of demonstrating competence. 2:3.6.3 iii. The language requirement must be met before advancement to degree candidacy. 2:3.6.4 iv. The department notifies the Dean/Graduate Program Coordinator. the Registrar's Office, and the School of Graduate Studies on the appropriate form when the language requirement is met. 2:4 4. Time Limits 2:4.1 a. No classes taken prior to six calendar years before the graduation year normally may be applied to the degree without appropriate updating. 2:4.2 b. A petition for a one-year extension of time may be granted by the Dean of the School of Graduate Studies upon the recommendation of the student's adviser and the Dean/Graduate Program Coordinator. This extension may be renewed at the discretion of the Dean of the School of Graduate Studies. 2:4.3 If the semester in which the student originally expects to graduate is C. delayed past the time limit and an extension has not been given, the courses taken prior to the six-year limit no longer apply to the degree or have to be updated. The student may be required to take additional courses. 2:4.4 d. Grades from all graduate courses taken at Andrews University, including those more than six years old and those taken PTC, are used in computing the final grade-point average.

2:5 5. **Transfer Credit** 2:5.1 a. Graduate courses taken at another accredited or recognized institution less than six calendar years prior to the expected graduation year may be transferred from that institution and applied toward the master's degree at Andrews University provided: 2:5.1.1 i. The grade earned in each course accepted for transfer credit is at least B (3.00) 2:5.1.2 The courses are applicable toward a comparable degree at that ii. institution 2:5.1.3 iii. The courses meet similar requirements or electives within the master's program at Andrews University 2:5.1.4 ίV. The Andrews University credits taken toward the master's degree constitute at least 80% of the requirements for the degree. 2:5.1.5 Grades earned from transfer credit are not included in the ٧. computation of the grade-point average. Transfer credits received from institutions generally considered to be diploma/degree mills is not eligible to be transferred into a degree program. 2:5.1.6 Transfer credits are identified and approved by the Dean/Graduate νi. Program Coordinator within the first semester of the student's residence 2:5.1.7 vii. An official transcript listing those courses is on file in the Registrar's Office. 2:5.2 Graduate courses taken at Andrews University as part of another b. completed graduate degree may be transferred provided all of the following are satisfied: 2:5.2.1 i. The grade earned in each course is at least B (3.00) and the cumulative grade-point average at Andrews University is at least 3.00 2:5.2.2 ii. The courses meet similar requirements or electives within the new master's program 2:5.2.3 iii. The credits to be transferred do not exceed 20% of the minimum credits required for the new master's program 2:5.2.4 iv. The grades earned in courses transferred from another master's program at Andrews University are included in the computation of the grade-point average. (Both the overall grade-point average

			master's degree meet the minimum required for graduation [3.00].)
2:5.2.5			v. The credits to be transferred were taken less than six calendar years prior to the expected graduation year of the master's program.
2:5.3		C.	Exceptions must be approved by the Dean of the School of Graduate Studies on a standard petition form upon the recommendation of the Dean/Graduate Program Coordinator. Any such exceptions must be considered individually and justification provided that preserves the quality of the master's requirements. Exceptions for whole programs must be voted by the Graduate Council. Thereafter, they do not need individual approval or petitions.
2:6	6.	Upda	ting Procedures
2:6.1		a.	Only courses taken at Andrews University less than ten calendar years before the anticipated graduation date may be updated. Courses taken six or less years previous do not need to be updated.
2:6.2		b.	Not all courses between six and ten years old may be updated. Each course must be approved by the department.
2:6.3		C.	No more than 25% of the total program over six years old may be updated.
2:6.4		d.	No work over ten calendar years old calculated from the graduation year may be updated.
2:6.5		e.	Updating a course does not change the grade in the course used in computing the grade-point average.
2:6.6		f.	No course work with a grade below a B (3.00) may be updated.
2:6.7		g.	Outdated work done elsewhere cannot be updated at Andrews University.
2:6.8		h.	Independent study, workshops, and directed readings cannot be updated.
2:6.9		i.	The requirements for updating are specified by the department on a course-by-course basis.

and the grade-point average of the remaining courses taken for the

The department/Graduate Program Coordinator notifies the School of Graduate Studies and the Registrar's Office on appropriate forms for all courses that are updated and to be applied to the student's degree

Exceptions must be approved by the Dean of the School of Graduate Studies on a standard petition form upon the recommendation of the Dean/Graduate Program Coordinator. Any such exceptions must be

2:6.10

2:6.11

j.

k.

program.

considered individually and justification provided that preserves the quality of the master's requirements.

2:7 7. **Course Numbering/Levels for Graduate Study** 2:7.1 400-499: Undergraduate courses open to graduate students if the a. courses are listed as swing courses in the Bulletin departments/programs/schools determine whether graduate students in 400-499 courses must meet additional requirements and/or standards beyond undergraduate expectations. The total credit from such courses applicable to a given degree is restricted.) 2:7.2 b. 500-999: Courses that are for graduate students only. Master's degree students may take courses in the 500-699 range. 2:7.3 700-999: Courses that are for post-master's students. C. 2:8 8. **Absolute Standards of Scholarship** 2:8.1 Candidates for graduate degrees must satisfactorily fulfill the schedule of a. studies outlined in the program selected. A minimum grade-point average of 3.00 (4.00 system) is required in those courses that apply to the degree. 2:8.2 No grade of D or F may count toward a degree. Some departments may b. require a higher satisfactory grade in certain courses. 2:8.3 If a student receives an unsatisfactory grade, the course may be repeated C. once. The credits and quality points earned in the most recent course will be used to calculate the GPA 2:8.4 d. Credit by examination is not accepted toward a graduate degree. 2:8.5 e. Candidates for graduate degrees must successfully pass comprehensive examinations and/or formally defend a master's thesis or an acceptable alternative for a particular program as approved by the Graduate Council. 2:9 9. **Standards for Progression** 2:9.1 The cumulative grade-point average must be at least 3.00 and includes all a. graduate work taken at Andrews University including courses taken for other degrees, courses taken prior to the six-year limit, and courses taken PTC. Exceptions to this must be recommended by the Dean/Graduate Program Coordinator and approved by the Dean of the School of Graduate Studies. 2:9.2 Students whose cumulative grade-point average drops below 3.00 in any b. given semester are placed on academic probation. Such students must work with the adviser to develop a schedule of courses that ensures the

student is able to raise his/her cumulative grade-point average above the required 3.00 in a timely manner, normally the following semester. The Dean/Graduate Program Coordinator must approve the plan. The matriculation of any student who does not meet this plan is terminated except by the recommendation of the Dean/Graduate Program Coordinator and approval by the Dean of the School of Graduate Studies.

2:9.3	C.	(includinclud appro	ally, students who accumulate more than 12 credits below B - ding U) are not allowed to continue. Petitions for exceptions must e a plan to maintain the required GPA for the degree and be ved by the appropriate Dean/Graduate Program Coordinator of the e/school and the Dean of the School of Graduate Studies.
2:9.4	d.	progra or ear who recom	nts who have been accepted on provisional status to a degree am must meet the planned schedule for removing any deficiencies ning a minimum grade-point average. The matriculation of a student does not meet this schedule is terminated except by the mendation of the dean/graduate program coordinator of the e/school and the Dean of the School of Graduate Studies.
2:9.4.1		i.	English language deficiencies must be met by the time the student has completed no more than 50% of his/her course work.
2:9.4.2		ii.	Undergraduate deficiencies are to be met by the time the student has completed no more than 50% of his/her course work.
2:9.4.3		iii.	A minimum grade-point average of 3.00 must be met by the time the student has completed 9 graduate credits.
2:9.5	e.	Stude	nts on academic probation or provisional status may not
2:9.5.1		i.	Register for thesis or independent study
2:9.5.2		ii.	Register for project credit except by permission from the Dean/Graduate Program Coordinator
2:10.5.3		iii.	Be advanced to degree candidacy or take comprehensive examinations.

2:10 10. Advancement to Degree Candidacy

2:10.1

a. Upon completion of 50% of his/her course work, a student applies for advancement to degree candidacy. Forms are available at the office of the Dean/Graduate Program Coordinator. The forms are to be completed by the student, approved by the adviser, the department chair, and the School of Graduate Studies, and returned to the office of the Dean/Graduate Program Coordinator. A copy of this form must be filed with the Registrar's Office.

2:10.2 b. At the time a student files an application for advancement to degree candidacy, he/she must have 2:10.2.1 i. Completed all curriculum and English language deficiencies that may have existed 2:10.2.2 Demonstrated foreign language proficiency where required. ii. 2:10.3 C. A student who has completed 75% of his/her graduate program is not allowed to register for further course work applicable to the degree until the advancement to degree candidacy forms have been filed with the Dean/Graduate Program Coordinator. 2:11 11. **Comprehensive Examinations** 2:11.1 The purpose of comprehensive examinations is to appraise the student's a. overall grasp of his/her chosen discipline and expertise in the area of concentration as well as an integration of knowledge over the field of study. 2:11.2 b. The comprehensive examinations cover the field of study. 2:11.2.1 i. The department determines what constitutes "the field of study." 2:11.2.2 ii. Normally, the comprehensive examinations are developed and administered within a department; however, suitable nationally standardized examinations administered by an outside agency may be used. 2:11.2.3 iii. The content of the comprehensive examinations may be based upon course work and/or knowledge represented by a list of reading materials. However, comprehensive examinations are not to be simply a repeat of the final examinations for a set of selected courses for the individual student, but are to stress an integration of learning across the discipline. 2:11.2.4 iv. The department publishes its own expectations, areas of coverage, areas of emphasis, and other information regarding the content of the comprehensive examinations. This copy is placed on file in the School of Graduate Studies and each graduate student in the department is given a copy at the beginning of his/her graduate study. 2:11.3 Students must have been officially advanced to degree candidacy a C. minimum of one month prior to taking the comprehensive examinations. 2:11.4 d. Students make application to take the comprehensive examinations through the department which notifies the School of Graduate Studies

before the scheduled date of the examinations.

- 2:11.5 Comprehensives are written and/or oral. e. 2:11.6 f. The process for comprehensive examinations developed and administered by a department normally includes a minimum of three faculty members. In exceptional cases approved by the Dean/Graduate Program Coordinator, two faculty examiners may administer and grade the examinations. 2:11.7 Each examination is evaluated and reported in its entirety on a "pass" or g. "no pass" basis to the School of Graduate Studies. 2:11.7.1 i. The comprehensive examinations may be divided into distinct portions at the discretion of the department. 2:11.7.2 The department establishes its own standards of what constitutes ii. a "pass" on each part of the comprehensive examinations. 2:11.7.3 All parts of the comprehensive examinations must be passed iii. before a "pass" for the complete comprehensive examination is recorded. 2:11.7.4 A student who does not achieve a satisfactory level on a part or iv. parts of a comprehensive examination may be allowed a "partial rewrite" of that part or parts at the discretion of the department. The department decides what the policies concerning any possible "partial rewrite" are, including whether a "partial rewrite" is even permitted. At least two thirds of a comprehensive examination must be b) passed before a "partial rewrite" on any part may be undertaken. The "partial rewrite" may be oral or written. c) Only one "partial rewrite" is permitted. d) Any "partial rewrite" must be completed by the end of the e) semester in which the original comprehensive was administered. In any case, all routine deadlines must be met if the student expects to graduate. 2:11.7.5 The department publishes its own standards, policies, and ٧. procedures for the administration of the comprehensive examinations including a "partial rewrite." This copy is placed on file in the School of Graduate Studies and each graduate student in the department is to be given a copy no later than the time of advancement to degree candidacy and preferably at the beginning
- 2:11.8 h. Students who receive a "no pass" have the opportunity to repeat an entire comprehensive examination only <u>once</u> at a time no earlier than the next

of his/her graduate study.

regularly scheduled comprehensive examination dates in the succeeding semester but with no less than a 10-week interval between the first and the second examination.

2:11.8.1 2:11.8.2			 i. The <i>entire</i> comprehensive examination must be taken. ii. The <i>entire</i> comprehensive examination must be passed at a satisfactory level with no possibility of any "partial rewrite." 		
2:11.9		i.	A student is officially notified by the department chair/program director of his/her performance on the comprehensive examinations within three weeks.		
2:11.10		j.	A report is to be filed with the Dean/Graduate Program Coordinator and the Registrar's Office by the end of the semester. The Registrar's Office must receive this report no later than noon on Friday, one week preceding graduation.		
2:11	12.	Proje	Project		
2:12.1		a.	The project must reveal research skills appropriate to the discipline and demonstrate a student's ability to conduct research and write the findings in acceptable research format and style.		
2:12.2		b.	The student submits two copies of the project(s) completed in conformity to the expectations for written research in his/her discipline as determined by the department, one to the primary supervisor of the student research and the other to the department/program where it is kept on file.		
2:12.3		C.	The student registers for an appropriate course for each project. A master's project is comparable in magnitude to a course of 2 to 3 credits.		
2:12.4		d.	The department sets the minimum standards for a master's research project. A statement of these standards, expectations, and departmental policies governing the master's project is kept on file in the School of Graduate Studies.		
2:12.5		e.	Each area may require one or two projects.		
2:13	13.	Proje	ct Supervision Committee		
2:13.1		a.	A project is supervised by a minimum of two faculty members approved by the department chair/program director in consultation with the student. The appointed committee is communicated by form to the Dean/Graduate Program Coordinator and a copy sent to the Registrar's Office.		
2:13.2		b.	One member of the project committee serves as the primary supervisor of research. The other member(s) provide(s) secondary advice and cooperate(s) in the final approval of the research project(s). Final project		

approval is communicated by means of a form signed by all committee members and sent to the school/college and the Registrar's Office. The Registrar's Office must receive this form **no later than noon on Friday**, **one week preceding graduation**.

2:14	14.	Thesi	Thesis		
2:14.1		a.	candid includ	hesis requires extensive in-depth research, demonstrating the date's capacity for original and independent work. The thesis es a critical evaluation of previous research and emphasizes new usions.	
2:14.2		b.		a student is required or elects to write a thesis, a thesis committee ointed to provide appropriate guidance according to departmental	
2:14.3		C.	thesis	idents pursuing a thesis must register for an appropriate master's course. A master's thesis is comparable in magnitude to 6 to 9 s of course work. A student	
2:14.3.1			i.	May initially register only after the thesis adviser has been appointed	
2:14.3.2			ii.	Must initially register for the credit no later than one semester prior to the anticipated graduation date	
2:14.3.3			iii.	May register for 2 to 6 thesis credits per semester	
2:14.3.4			iv.	May register for a maximum of 8 credits of thesis	
2:14.4		d.	The department sets the minimum standards for a master's thesis. A statement of these standards, expectations, and departmental policies governing the master's thesis is kept on file in the School of Graduate Studies.		
2:14.5		e.	The format of the thesis must conform to the guidelines found in the <i>Andrews University Standards for Written Work</i> as well as to the expected research writing requirements in the student's academic discipline as determined by the department.		
2:14.6		f.	Before the thesis may be submitted for defense, the following must take place, in order:		
2:14.6.1			i.	By official action, the committee declares the thesis to be ready for oral defense	
2:14.6.2			ii.	The candidate submits his/her committee-approved thesis to the thesis secretary who checks it for conformity to the <i>Andrews University Standards for Written Work</i>	

consultation with the department chair/program director. 2:14.7 The formal oral defense of a thesis must be completed **no later than four** g. weeks before a candidate plans to graduate. i. If the defense of the thesis is successful, the thesis receives 2:14.7.1 approval. A thesis is approved if there is not more than one negative vote. An abstention is recorded as a negative vote. 2:14.7.2 ii. The decision of a student's thesis committee is recorded and signed on the appropriate form and the department chair/program director submits it to the Dean/Graduate Program Coordinator and a copy to the Registrar's Office. 2:14.8 h. After any necessary corrections have been made, the thesis is taken to the thesis secretary for final approval. If approval is granted, the thesis process is now complete. Thesis completion and approval must be achieved no later than 11:30 a.m. on Friday, one week before graduation. The thesis secretary makes arrangements for duplication at LithoTech and notifies the Registrar's Office that the thesis is complete. 2:14.8.1 i. Three final copies of the thesis are to be photocopied on non-acid, 25% rag-content paper. 2:14.8.2 ii. Each thesis copy must include the approval sheet signed by the committee members and a copy of the abstract. The abstract is to contain a short statement of the problem, a brief exposition of methods and procedures, and a condensed summary of the findings of the study. The abstract is to contain no more than 150 words. b) 2:14.9 i. For students who wish to duplicate the thesis themselves: 2:14.9.1 i. The student must get a signed completion form from the thesis secretary. 2:14.9.2 ii. Three final copies, photocopied on non-acid, 25% rag-content paper (each copy including an approval sheet signed by thesis committee members and an abstract of no more than 150 words), and the completion form from the thesis secretary must be delivered to the Director's office of James White Library no later than noon on Wednesday one a half weeks preceding graduation. After gaining the appropriate signature at the JWL, the form must be delivered to the Registrar's Office no later than 11:30 a.m. on Friday, one week before graduation. 2:14.10 The thesis may be handed in at any time during the year. Strict j.

A date for the formal defense is set by the thesis committee in

2:14.6.3

iii.

adherence to the deadlines noted above is essential or graduation is postponed.

2:15 15. Thesis Supervision Committee

- a. A student's thesis committee consists of the thesis adviser and, normally, two other members appointed by the department chair/program director in consultation with the student and the thesis adviser. All forms specifying the thesis committee must be filed with the Dean/Graduate Program Coordinator and the Registrar's Office.
- 2:15.2 b. The student's adviser is the chair of the thesis committee and is the student's primary adviser during the research and writing of the thesis.
- 2:15.3 c. The thesis committee may guide the student in his/her research and writing of the thesis and must accept the thesis for defense and grant final approval of the thesis following a successful defense.
- d. On rare occasions, a student's committee may be changed. Such changes must be approved by the Dean/Graduate Program Coordinator.

 All forms documenting these changes must be filed with the Registrar's Office and the School of Graduate Studies.

2:16 16. Graduation Procedures

- 2:16.1

 a. Application for degree conferral/graduation must be filed with the Registrar's Office according to the Academic Calendar. If a student misses these deadlines, degree conferral/graduation must be deferred until the next regularly scheduled time.
- 2:16.2 b. Degrees are conferred only at scheduled dates upon candidates who have successfully completed *all* degree requirements. The responsibility for meeting all program requirements rests with the student.
- 2:16.3

 c. Normally, only students who have completed all requirements for degree conferral may participate in commencement ceremonies on campus. The president of the university may grant exceptions to this policy, after consulting with the school dean, Dean of the School of Graduate Studies, registrar, and vice president for academic administration. The president shall provide the Registrar's Office with a written rationale for such participation for filing in the appropriate student folder(s).

EDUCATIONAL SPECIALIST DEGREE

3:0 POLICIES FOR ADMISSION AND ENROLLMENT 3:1 1. Regular 3:1.1 Students who meet all admission requirements of the graduate programs a. of Andrews University and the specific requirements of the departments in which study is proposed are admitted on Regular status. 3:1.2 To qualify for **Regular** admission to an EdS-degree program, the student b. must submit final, official transcripts of all previous undergraduate and graduate work taken and meet all of the following general standards: 3:1.2.1 i. A master's degree in an area appropriate to the major emphasis of the EdS program from an accredited American university or college, or its equivalent, from a comparable institution outside of the United States of America 3:1.2.2 ii. Evidence of ability to pursue advanced study in graduate-level work with a cumulative graduate grade-point average of 3.20 on the 4.00 system 3:1.2.3 iii. Scores from the Graduate Record Examination (GRE) General Test taken less than five years prior to admission 3:1.2.4 iv. Adequate preparation in the proposed field of graduate study and general education, assessed by the respective departments which designate certain prerequisites and achievement standards 3:1.2.5 Evidence of the applicant's ability to handle post-master's-level ٧. work in the English language Proficiency is evidenced by one of the following: a) All education from at least the ninth grade through the twelfth grade or equivalent in a country where English is the spoken language and medium of

- ii) Four years in and graduation from an undergraduate program in a college or university in a country where English is the spoken language and medium of instruction
- iii) Completion of a graduate program from a college or university in a country where English is the spoken language and medium of instruction
- iv) A minimum score of 80 on the internet-based, a minimum score of 213 on the computer-based, or a minimum score of 550 on the paper-based

instruction

- TOEFL (Test of English as a Foreign Language)
- v) A minimum score of 80 on the Michigan English Language Assessment Battery (MELAB)
- vi) Successful completion of Advanced English and the ELI exit exam.
- b) Exceptions to this demonstration of proficiency are made by petition and approved only by the Dean/Graduate Program Director in consultation with the Director of the English Language Institute. The original of the approved petition is to be filed in the Registrar's Office and copies sent to the department, school, student, and ELI.

3:1.2.6

vi. A minimum of three satisfactory recommendations

3:1.2.7

vii. A statement of purpose for graduate study in the EdS program

- 3:1.3
- c. Exceptions to these minimum standards for **Regular** admission must be recommended and justified to the Dean of the School of Graduate Studies in writing by the department and the Dean/Graduate Program Director. The Dean of the School of Graduate Studies must approve all such exceptions.

3:2 2. Provisional

3:2.1

a. Students who fail to meet one or more of the requirements for **Regular** admission but in the judgment of the department and the Graduate Program Director may have the ability to undertake successfully the proposed program may be admitted on **Provisional** status.

3:2.2

- b. A student may be admitted to an educational specialist's degree program with a **Provisional** status on the basis of a final or partial transcript provided that for each minimum standard of **Regular** admission that is not met, the student can fulfill the following relevant standards:
- 3:2.2.1

- i. Students whose last degree (baccalaureate degree or master's degree or the equivalent) was not completed at an accredited institution may be accepted on **provisional** status upon the completion of *all* of the following requirements:
 - a) A four-year baccalaureate degree or master's degree or the equivalent from an American institution not recognized by a standard North American accreditation association. Institutions generally considered to be diploma/degree mills do not qualify as non-accredited institutions.
 - b) A Graduate Record Examination composite score on verbal and quantitative of at least 900.
 - c) A school recommendation that the student has had an adequate general education. Any deficiencies are to be earned from an accredited institution prior to acceptance.

d) A departmental recommendation based upon adequate preparation in the subject area as evidenced by a nationally standardized test where appropriate. Any deficiencies must be earned at the upper-division level from an accredited institution prior to acceptance. Each school and department file a copy of the required undergraduate preparation and/or examination policy with the Dean of the School of Graduate Studies.

Regular admission may be considered upon completion of a minimum of 12 credits of graduate-level work with at least a 3.00 grade-point average.

ii. A cumulative graduate grade-point average of at least 3.00 (4.00 system), minimum 16 credits.

Regular admission may be considered upon completion of a minimum grade point-average of 3.00 on the first 8 credits of the graded, graduate work taken at Andrews University after acceptance.

- iii. A minimum score of 153 on the computer-based TOEFL, a minimum score of 475 on the paper-based TOEFL, or a minimum score of 70 on the MELAB.
 - a) Students from non-English-speaking countries without test scores may be admitted on **Provisional** status subject to the receipt of the appropriate test scores; however, they must submit the appropriate score or take the English Language Placement test before their first registration. If this score is below the minimum given above, the **Provisional** admission is revoked, and they are admitted to the English Language Institute until their progress permits them to take a graduate class along with their English language classes at which time their graduate application is reevaluated.
 - b) Students admitted on **Provisional** status because they have not met the minimum demonstration of English language ability for regular admission are expected to enroll in appropriate English Language Institute classes until the minimum requirement is met.
 - c) **Regular** admission may be considered upon the demonstration of English ability as evidenced by one of the following:
 - i) A minimum of score of 213 on the computer-based TOEFL or a minimum score of 550 on the paper-based TOEFL or any higher minimum as set by the department
 - ii) A minimum score of 80 on the MELAB or any

3:2.2.3

- higher minimum as set by the department
 iii) Graduation from a four-year undergraduate or a
 graduate program from a college or university
 where the total medium of instruction is English.
- 3:2.3 c. Exceptions to these minimum standards for **Provisional** admission must be recommended and justified to the Dean of the School of Graduate Studies in writing by the department and the Dean/Graduate Program Director. The Dean of the School of Graduate Studies must approve all exceptions.
- d. At the time of the **Provisional** admission, the department and the Dean/Graduate Program Director specify the nature of the deficiency and the plan and deadline for its removal. The deadline for completion of this plan to meet all the **Regular** status requirements is to be no later than the completion of 16 credits. Students failing to meet these specifications are dropped from the program to which they were admitted on **Provisional** status.

4.0 B. POLICIES FOR ACADEMIC STANDARDS AND PROCEDURES

4.1 1. Degree Requirements

- **4:1.1** a. Each EdS program is to include a master's degree or equivalent.
- **4:1.2** b. Each program is to include post-master's EdS course work planned by the department and the student's adviser.
- **4:1.2.1**i. A minimum of 64 semester credits of post-baccalaureate course work is required.
- **4:1.2.2**ii. At least two-thirds of the required EdS course work in the student's program must be in course work numbered 500 or above.
- 4:1.2.3 iii. A minimum of 24 semester credits of the EdS course work must be taken in residence at Andrews University
- 4:1.2.4 iv. The student's EdS course plan must not contain more than 6 credits of independent study and 6 credits of workshop/tour, or a combined total of 9 credits.
- 4:1.3 c. Major requirements for the completion of the EdS program are determined by individual departments offering the degree.
- **4:1.4** d. A cognate in an appropriate supportive area may be required.
- **4:1.5** e. Two educational foundations courses are required.

- **4:1.6** f. A minimum grade-point average of 3.00 is required on all course work included as part of the EdS program.
- **4:1.7** g. Written and/or oral comprehensive examinations are required of all EdS students, normally after all course work has been completed.

4:2 2. Registration/Attendance

- 4:2.1

 a. The normal full-time graduate course load is 8 to 12 credits per semester.

 Loads in excess of 12 credits per semester require the approval of the adviser and the Dean/Graduate Program Director. Students may not take more than 16 credits during a regular semester or 16 credits during any combination of sessions offered during a single summer.
- b. Students who wish to enrich their graduate experience without earning academic credits may audit courses. Such students must register for audit status and must pay the same tuition as for courses elected for academic credit. Changes in registration from audit to credit may be made until the last day of drop/add, and changes from credit to audit may be made until the last day to drop a class. The record of courses taken for audit appears on a student's academic record (transcript). Students who fail to meet the obligations of the audit agreement as determined by the instructor are assigned a UA (unsatisfactory audit grade).
- 4:2.3 c. Students are responsible for meeting the attendance policies stated in the graduate course syllabi and outlines.
- d. A student may choose to meet the requirements of any *Bulletin* in force after acceptance into the EdS program as long as he/she maintains continuous enrollment for credit for at least one semester during each academic year. If a break in enrollment occurs, the student must meet the requirements of a bulletin in effect after enrollment resumes.
- 4:2.5 e. Active Status: Before advancement to candidacy, degree students are considered to be on active status in a program if they enroll, for credit, for at least one semester during each academic year (summer-spring terms).

After advancement to candidacy a degree student must maintain active status by being registered continuously for credit courses or non-credit continuation status. Non credit continuation status includes research or program continuation.

Non-credit research continuation includes project continuation, recital continuation, and/or comprehensive exam preparation

When not enrolled in the above, non-credit program continuation is used to maintain access to University press services, e.g.: library services (including online data base), ITS resources (including e-mail), faculty

advising, and research supervision for graduate students taking their programs on the main campus (Berrien Springs). Program continuation carries a fee.

Specialist and doctoral students who have completed their coursework and have registered for all their dissertation credit must maintain active status. Active status may be achieved by registering for non-credit continuation courses such as Program continuation, Comprehensive Exam Preparation, Project Preparation and dissertation Continuation.

The special needs of graduate students in extension and affiliation programs will be addressed in the agreements and procedures established for each site and/or degree program.

4:3 3. Academic Advisement

- 4:3.1 a. A student's initial contact is with the department chair or program director. Normally, during the first semester of registration, a permanent adviser is selected.
- 4:3.2 b. The adviser's major tasks are to counsel with the student about academic requirements and expectations and to help develop a course plan which meets these requirements.

4:4 4. Time Limits/Transfer of Credit

- 4:4.1 a. A student must complete the requirements for an EdS degree within six calendar years from the beginning of the first semester of course work irrespective of admission classification.
- b. All graduate credits taken at Andrews University or another recognized/accredited university that are considered appropriate by the student's adviser and the department chair are transferrable, but not all may be counted toward minimum course requirements. Permission to transfer credits is granted only by petition and upon receipt of an official transcript for the course(s) in question. Courses being transferred from another university to fulfill curriculum requirements after a student is accepted into an EdS program must be approved by petition prior to taking them.

Transfer work received from institutions generally considered to be diploma/degree mills is not eligible to be transferred into a degree program.

4:5 5. Course Numbering/Levels

4:5.1 a. 400-499: Undergraduate courses open to graduate students if the courses are listed as swing courses in the *Bulletin* (Individual

departments/programs/schools determine whether graduate students in 400-499 courses must meet additional requirements and/or standards beyond undergraduate expectations. The total credit from such courses applicable to a given degree is restricted.)

- **4:5.2** b. 500-999: Courses that are for graduate students only.
- **4:5.3** c. 700-999: Courses that are for post-master's students.

4:6 6. Absolute Standards of Scholarship

- 4:6.1

 a. Candidates for EdS degrees must fulfill satisfactorily the schedule of studies outlined in the program selected. A minimum grade-point average of 3.00 (4.00 system) is required in all course work included as part of the EdS program.
- b. No grade of D or F may count toward a degree, but some departments may require a higher satisfactory grade in certain courses.
- 4:6.3 c. If a student receives an unsatisfactory grade, then the course may be repeated *once*. The credits and quality points earned in the most recent course will be used to calculate the GPA.
- **4:6.4** d. Credit by examination is not accepted toward an EdS degree.
- **4:6.5** e. Candidates for EdS degrees must successfully pass comprehensive examinations.

4:7 7. Standards for Progression

- 4:7.1

 a. The cumulative grade-point average must be at least 3.00 and includes all graduate work taken at Andrews University including courses taken for other degrees, courses taken prior to the EdS-degree time limitation, and courses taken PTC. Exceptions to this must be recommended by the Dean/Graduate Program Director and approved by the Dean of the School of Graduate Studies.
- b. Students whose cumulative grade-point average drops below 3.00 in any given semester are placed on academic probation. Such a student must work with the adviser to develop a schedule of courses that ensures the student is able to raise his/her grade-point average at or above the required 3.00 in a timely manner, normally the following semester. The Dean/Graduate Program Director must approve the plan. The matriculation of any student who does not meet the plan is terminated except by the recommendation of the Dean/Graduate Program Director and approval by the Dean of the School of Graduate Studies.
- 4:7.3 c. Normally, students who accumulate more than 12 credits below B-

(including U) are not allowed to continue. Petitions for exceptions must
include a plan to maintain the required GPA for the degree and be
approved by the appropriate dean/graduate program coordinator of the
college/school and the Dean fo the School of Graduate Studies.

4:7.4	d.	prograr	Students who have been accepted on provisional status to a degree program must meet the planned schedule for removing any deficiencies or earning a minimum grade-point average.	
4:7.4.1		i.	English language deficiencies must be met by the time the student has completed no more than 25% of his/her required course work.	
4:7.4.2			Academic background course-work deficiencies are to be met by the time the student has started the required EdS course work.	
4:7.4.3			A minimum grade-point average of 3.00 must be met by the time the student has completed 8 credits of graded graduate course work.	
4:7.4.4		iv.	The matriculation of a student who does not meet this schedule is terminated except by the recommendation of the Dean/Graduate Program Director and approval by the Dean of the School of Graduate Studies.	
4:7.5	e.	Studen	nts on academic probation or provisional status may not	
4:7.5.1		i.	Register for project, independent study, or workshop credit	
4:7.5.2		ii.	Be advanced to degree candidacy or take comprehensive examinations.	
4:8 8.	Adva	ncement	t to Degree Candidacy	
4:8.1	a.		plication for advancement to degree candidacy must be filed before ring for the last 16 credits of course work.	
4:8.2	b.	Advand	cement to degree candidacy is granted when the student has:	
4:8.2.1		i.	Regular status	
4:8.2.2		ii.	Maintained a cumulative grade-point average of 3.00 or higher	
4:8.2.3		iii.	Met the course requirements or shows a definite course plan for meeting the course requirements.	
4:8.3	C.		a student has been advanced to degree candidacy, he/she may at to take the comprehensive examinations.	

4:9 9. Comprehensive Examinations

- **4:9.1** a. Comprehensive examinations are required in all EdS programs.
- 4:9.2 b. The purpose of the comprehensive examinations is to appraise the student's overall grasp of his/her chosen discipline and expertise in the area of concentration. The examinations cover the field of study regardless of the courses taken.
- **4:9.3** c. Comprehensive examinations are written or written and oral.
- 4:9.4 d. Written comprehensives are to be a minimum of 6 hours with no more than 4 hours of writing per day.
- **4:9.5** e. EdS students cannot take the comprehensive examinations until they have been advanced to degree candidacy.
- **4:9.6** f. Normally, all required course work must be completed by the time the comprehensive examinations are taken.
- 4:9.7 g. Students make application to take the comprehensive examinations through the department and the Dean/Graduate Program Director who notifies the Dean of the School of Graduate Studies before the scheduled date of the examinations.
- 4:9.8 h. The comprehensive examinations must cover the field of study and include a minimum of three faculty examiners.
- 4:9.9

 i. Each examination is evaluated and reported on a "pass" or "no pass" basis. All sections of the comprehensive examination must be passed in order for a "pass" to be recorded.
- **4:9.10** j. A student may attempt each area/section a maximum of two times.
- 4:9.11 k. If the student on the first attempt passes less than two-thirds of the comprehensive examinations, then he/she receives a "no-pass" and must sit the entire examination at a time no earlier than the next regularly scheduled comprehensive examination dates in the succeeding semester with no less than a 10-week interval between the first and the second examination. If the student successfully passes at least two-thirds but not the entire examination, then he/she may reattempt only those sections not passed.
- 4:9.12 I. The student must pass any areas/sections of comprehensives examinations the second time they are attempted. In particular, if the student is required to attempt the entire examination because he/she did not pass two-thirds, then all areas/sections must be passed on the second attempt including those passed on the first attempt for a "pass" to be recorded.

- 4:9.13 m. Failure to attempt a scheduled area/section counts as one attempt and a failure on that section.
- 4:9.14 n. A student is officially notified by the department chair/program director of his/her performance on the comprehensive examinations within four weeks of last area/section taken. A report is to be filed with the Graduate Program Director, and the Registrar's Office by the end of the semester.

4:10 10. Graduation Procedures

- 4:10.1

 a. Application for degree conferral/graduation must be filed with the Registrar's Office according to the *Academic Calendar*. If a student misses these deadlines, degree conferral must be deferred until the next regularly scheduled time.
- 4:10.2 b. Degrees are conferred only at scheduled dates upon candidates who have successfully completed *all* degree requirements. The responsibility for meeting all program requirements rests with the student.
- 4:10.3

 c. Normally, only students who have completed all requirements for degree conferral may participate in commencement ceremonies on campus. The president of the university may grant exceptions to this policy, after consulting with the school dean, Dean of the School of Graduate Studies, registrar, and vice president for academic administration. The president shall provide the Registrar's Office with a written rationale for such participation for filing in the appropriate student folder(s).

DOCTORAL DEGREE

5:0 A	٨.	POLICIES FOR ADMISSION AND ENROLLMENT (except for DMin)				
5:1		1.	Regu	lar		
5.1.1			a.	of And	nts who meet all admission requirements of the graduate programs drews University and the specific requirements of the departments ch study is proposed are admitted on Regular status.	
5:1.2			b.	studer	nalify for Regular admission to a doctoral-degree program, the nt must submit final, official transcripts of all previous undergraduate raduate work taken and meet <i>all</i> of the following general standards:	
5:1.2.1				i.	A bachelor's degree and/or master's degree in an area appropriate to the major emphasis of the doctoral program from an accredited American university or college, or its equivalent from a comparable institution outside of the United States of America	
5:1.2.2				ii	Evidence of adequate preparation for doctoral level graduate work: For applicants presenting previous graduate work, an undergraduate cumulative grade-point average no less than 2.60 and a graduate grade-point average no less than 3.50 over 16 graded semester credits or more.	
				work, grade	pplicants entering a doctoral program without previous graduate an undergraduate cumulative grade-point average of 3.00 and/or point average of 3.00 in a minimum of 16 semester credits of am prerequisites.	
5:1.2.3				iii.	Satisfactory scores from the Graduate Record Examination (GRE) General Test taken less than five years prior to admission. The <i>Prueba de Admission a Estudios de Postgrado</i> (PAEP) test may be substituted for the GRE test as an entrance requirement for any cohort being taught in Spanish.	
5:1.2.4				iv.	The GRE test is not required for those applying for the post-professional t-DPT and the DscPT programs.	
5:1.2.5				V.	Adequate preparation in the proposed field of graduate study and general education, assessed by the respective colleges/schools and departments which designate certain prerequisites and achievement standards in the applicant's undergraduate preparation	
5:1.2.6				vi.	Evidence of the applicant's ability to handle doctoral-level work in the English language	

- a) Proficiency is evidenced by one of the following:
 - All education from at least the ninth grade through the twelfth grade or equivalent in a country where English is the spoken language and medium of instruction
 - ii) Four years in and graduation from an undergraduate program in a college or university in a country where English is the spoken language and medium of instruction
 - iii) Completion of a graduate program from a college or university in a country where English is the spoken language and medium of instruction
 - iv) A minimum score of 213 on the computer-based Test of English as a Foreign Language (TOEFL) or a minimum score of 550 on the paper-based TOEFL
 - v) A minimum score of 80 on the Michigan English Language Assessment Battery (MELAB)
 - vi) Successful completion of Advanced English and the ELI exit exam
- b) Exceptions to this demonstration of proficiency are made by petition and approved only by the Dean/Graduate Program Director in consultation with the Director of the English Language Institute. The original of the approved petition is to be filed in the Registrar's Office and copies to the department, school, student, and ELI.
- **5:1.2.7** vi. A minimum of three satisfactory recommendations
- **5:1.2.8** vii. A statement of purpose for doctoral study.
- 5:1.3 c. Exceptions to these minimum standards for **Regular** admission must be recommended and justified to the Dean of the School of Graduate Studies in writing by the department and the Dean. The Dean of the School of Graduate Studies must approve all exceptions.

5:2 2. Provisional

- 5:2.1

 a. Students who fail to meet one or more of the requirements for **Regular** admission but in the judgment of the department and the Dean may have the ability to undertake successfully the proposed program may be admitted on provisional status.
- b. A student may be admitted to a doctoral degree program with **Provisional** status on the basis of a final or partial transcript provided that for each minimum standard of **Regular** admission that is not met, the student can fulfill the following relevant standards:

5:2.2.1

- i. Students whose last degree (baccalaureate degree, master's degree, or the equivalent) was not completed from an accredited institution may be accepted on **provisional** status upon the completion of *all* of the following requirements:
 - a) A four-year baccalaureate degree or master's degree or the equivalent from an American institution not recognized accredited by a standard North American accreditation association. Institutions generally considered to be diploma/degree mills do not qualify as non accredited recognized institutions.
 - b) A Graduate Record Examination composite score on verbal and quantitative of at least 1000.
 - c) A school recommendation that the student has had an adequate general education. Any deficiencies are to be earned from an accredited institution prior to acceptance.
 - d) A departmental recommendation based upon adequate preparation in the subject area as evidenced by a nationally standardized test where appropriate. Any deficiencies must be earned at the upper-division level from an accredited institution prior to acceptance.

Regular admission may be considered upon completion of a minimum of 12 credits of graduate-level work with at least a 3.50 grade-point average. Each school and department file a copy of the required undergraduate preparation and/or examination policy with the Dean of the School of Graduate Studies.

5:2.2.2

- ii. Meeting one of the following standards.
 - a) A cumulative graduate grade-point average of at least 3.30 (4.00 system), minimum 16 credits
 - b) A GRE minimum score of 1300 combined verbal/quantitative.

Regular admission may be considered upon completion of a minimum grade-point average of 3.50 on the first 8 graded credits of doctoral work taken at Andrews University after acceptance.

5:2.2.3

iii. A score of 800 on the GRE, combined verbal/quantitative or adequate performance on another test deemed predictive of possible successful doctoral performance.

Regular admission may be considered upon completion of a minimum of 12 credits of graduate-level work with at least a 3.50 grade-point average.

5:2.2.4

- iv. Deficiencies not exceeding 16 credits.
 - Students who have more than the allowed deficiencies for minimal **Provisional** admission may be admitted to an

- appropriate bachelor's program or may take the relevant courses **PTC**--subject to the policies governing **PTC** enrollment--until they meet the requirements for **Provisional** admission.
- b) **Regular** admission may be considered upon completion of all deficiencies and all other requirements in a satisfactory manner as determined by the department and recommended to the Dean.

5:2.2.5

- v. A minimum score of 153 on the computer-based TOEFL, a minimum score of 475 on the paper-based TOEFL, or a minimum score of 70 on the MELAB.
 - a) Students from non-English-speaking countries without test scores may be admitted on **Provisional** status subject to the receipt of the appropriate test scores. However, they must submit the appropriate score or take the English Language Placement test before their first registration. If this score is below the minimum given above, the **Provisional** admission is revoked, and students are admitted to the English Language Institute until their progress permits them to take a graduate class along with their English language classes at which time their graduate application is reevaluated.
 - b) Students admitted on **Provisional** status because they have not met the minimum demonstration of English language ability for regular admission are expected to enroll in appropriate English Language Institute classes until the minimum requirement is met.
 - c) **Regular** admission may be considered upon the demonstration of English ability as evidenced by one of the following:
 - i) A minimum score of 213 on the computer-based TOEFL or a minimum score of 550 on the paper-based TOEFL, or any higher minimum as set by the department.
 - ii) A minimum score of 80 or any higher minimum as set by the department on the MELAB.
 - iii) Graduation from a four-year undergraduate or a graduate program from a college or university where the total medium of instruction is English.

5:2.3

c. Exceptions to these minimum standards for **Provisional** admission must be recommended and justified to the Dean of the School of Graduate Studies in writing by the department and the Dean. The Dean of the School of Graduate Studies must approve all exceptions.

- 5:2.4
- d. At the time of the **Provisional** admission, the department and the Dean specify the nature of the deficiency and the plan and deadline for its

removal. The deadline for completion of this plan to meet all the **Regular** status requirements is to be no later than the completion of 16 credits. Students failing to meet these specifications are dropped from the program to which they were admitted on **Provisional** status.

6:0 C.	POLI	CIES F	OR ACAI	DEMIC STANDARDS AND PROCEDURES (except for DMin)
6:1	1.	Degr	ee Requi	irements
6:1.1		a.	Each d	doctoral program is to include a master's degree or equivalent.
6:1.2		b.		program is to include doctoral course work planned by the school e student's adviser.
6.1.2.1			i.	A minimum of two years of doctoral study is required.
6:1.2.2			ii.	At least two-thirds of the required doctoral course work in the student's program must be courses graded with an A-F grading scheme.
6:1.2.3			iii.	A minimum of 32 credits of the doctoral course work must be taken in residence at Andrews University. A portion of an EdS that is completed elsewhere may apply to this minimum residence requirement as defined by the school.
6:1.3		C.	The mi	inimum number of dissertation credits required is 16.
6:1.4		d.		dents must demonstrate specialized research skills adequate to the of the dissertation requirement.
6:1.5		e.		rehensive examinations, written and/or oral, are required of all all students, normally after all course work has been completed.
6:1.6		f.		toral students must submit evidence of competence in conducting ch in their field of study by means of an approved dissertation.
6:2	2.	Regis	stration/	Attendance
6:2.1		a.	Loads advisei a regu	ormal full-time graduate course load is 8 to 12 credits per semester. in excess of 12 credits per semester require the approval of the r and the Dean. Students may not take more than 16 credits during lar semester or 16 credits during any combination of sessions d during a single summer.
6:2.2		b.	acader audit s	nts who wish to enrich their graduate experience without earning mic credits may audit courses. Such students must register for status and must pay the same tuition as for courses elected for mic credit. Changes in registration from audit to credit may be

made until the last day of drop/add, and changes from credit to audit may be made until the last day to drop a class. The record of courses taken for audit appears on a student's academic record (transcript). Students who fail to meet the obligations of the audit agreement as set forth by the instructor are assigned a UA (unsatisfactory audit grade).

- 6:2.3 c. Students are responsible for meeting the attendance policies stated in the graduate course syllabi and outlines.
- d. All Ph.D. and Th.D. students must establish residency which is three semesters of full-time doctoral course work registered at Andrews University out of any four consecutive semesters.
- e. A student may choose to meet the requirements of any *Bulletin* in force during the time of residence. If the student fails to register for a period of six consecutive semesters, prior to the completion of course work and comprehensives, he/she is inactivated from the program and must activate under the requirements of the *Bulletin* in effect after enrollment resumes.
- f. Individual schools and programs set policies regarding transfer credits used for doctoral programs. Transfer work received from institutions generally considered to be diploma/degree mills is not eligible to be transferred into a degree program.
 - g. **Active Status.** Before advancement to candidacy, degree students are considered to be on active status in a program if they enroll, for credit, for at least one semester during each academic year (summer-spring terms)

After advancement to candidacy a degree student must maintain active status by being registered continuously for credit courses or non-credit continuation status. Non-credit continuation includes research or program continuation.

Non-credit research continuation includes project continuation, recital continuations, and/or comprehensive exam preparation.

When not enrolled in the above, non-credit program continuation is used to maintain access to university services, e.g.: library services (including online database), ITS resources (including e-mail), faculty advising, and research supervision for graduate students taking their programs on the main campus (Berrien Springs). Program continuation carries a fee (see p. 61).

Specialist and doctoral students who have completed their coursework and have registered for all their dissertation credits must maintain active status. Active status may be achieved by registering for non-credit continuation courses such as Program Continuation, Comprehensive Exam Preparation, Project Preparation and Dissertation Continuation.

The special needs of graduate students in extension and affiliation programs will be addressed in the agreements and procedures established for each site and/or degree program.

6:3	3.	Acad	Academic Advisement				
6:3.1		a.	Each individual school/program establishes procedures for the appointment of advisers.				
6:3.2		b.	Prior to the first semester of registration, each doctoral student must be assigned an adviser. A permanent academic adviser is assigned prior to the end of the second semester.				
6:3.3		C.	The adviser's major tasks are to outline the student's program, to counsel the student about academic requirements and expectations, and to approve the student's course schedule and changes in program on a semester-by-semester basis.				
6:3.4		d.	Prior to the completion of one-third of the required course work in a doctoral program, the permanent adviser works out a proposed program for the student's complete doctoral degree. This proposed program is to be approved by the school and filed with the Registrar's Office.				
6:3.4		e.	The department designates a substitute adviser from the graduate faculty in the department who is authorized to act and to sign in the place of the student's regular adviser when a student's academic adviser is unavailable and there is an immediate need. The department notifies school and the Registrar's Office of the designated substitute adviser.				
6:3.5		f.	Changes in adviser must be communicated by departments to the Dean and the Registrar's Office.				
6:3.6		g.	The normal requirements are those expected of all students. Exceptions, where permitted, must be requested by petition and approved by the Dean and, if required, by the Dean of the School of Graduate Studies. The original is filed in the student's folder in the Registrar's Office, and a copy is filed in the school.				
6:4	4.	Time	Time Limits				
6:4.1		a.	All doctoral course work and the comprehensive examinations must be completed within six years from the initial registration after acceptance into				

the doctoral program. The student must complete the dissertation within a period of five years after passing the comprehensive examinations.

However, all requirements must be met within a total of 10 years.

6:4.2 b. A petition for an extension of time may be granted by the Dean after appropriate committee action, but such an extension may require additional qualifying examinations, additional course work, or both. 6:5 5. Continuity 6:5.1 During the time of the entire doctoral program, the student is expected to a. make progress and to keep in contact with the department. 6:5.2 b. If there is a lapse of two years without progress and without approval of the student's adviser or there is a two-year period without contact with the department, the student is inactivated from the doctoral program and must apply to be reactivated and adhere to the Bulletin in effect when the reactivation is approved. 6:5.2.1 i. The reactivation decision involves the appropriate doctoral committees of the school. 6:5.2.2 Course work taken previously may apply by petition, subject to the ii. normal time limits and grade-point average standards. 6:5.2.3 iii. The cumulative grade-point average from all courses taken, including any that may not apply to the new program, is used to compute the grade-point average requirements for satisfactory progress and completion of the degree. 6:6 6. **Course Numbering/Levels** 6:6.1 400-499: Undergraduate courses open to graduate students if the a. courses are listed as swing courses in the Bulletin (Individual departments/programs/schools determine whether graduate students in 400-499 courses must meet additional requirements and/or standards beyond undergraduate expectations. The total credit from such courses applicable to a given degree is restricted.) 6:6.2 500-999: Courses that are for graduate students only. b. 6:6.3 700-999: Courses that are for post-master's students. C. 6:7 7. **Absolute Standards of Scholarship** 6:7.1 Candidates for doctoral degrees must fulfill satisfactorily the schedule of a. studies outlined in the program selected. A minimum grade-point average of 3.00 (4.00 system) is required in those courses that apply to the degree. 6:7.2 No grade of D or F may count toward a degree but some departments b. may require a higher satisfactory grade in certain courses. 6:7.3 If a student receives an unsatisfactory grade, the course may be repeated

C.

once. The credits and quality points earned in the most recent course will be used to calculate the GPA.

6:7.4 d. Credit by examination is not accepted toward a doctoral degree. 6:7.5 Candidates for doctoral degrees must successfully pass comprehensive e. examinations and complete and formally defend a dissertation. 6:8 8. Standards for Progression 6:8.1 a. The cumulative grade-point average must be at least 3.00, and includes all graduate work taken at Andrews University including courses taken for other degrees, courses taken prior to the doctoral-degree time limitation, and courses taken PTC. Exceptions to this must be recommended by the Dean and approved by the Dean of the School of Graduate Studies. 6:8.2 b. Students whose cumulative grade-point average drops below 3.00 in any given semester are placed on academic probation. Such a student must work with the adviser to develop a schedule of courses that ensures the student is able to raise his/her grade-point average above the required 3.00 in a timely manner, normally the following semester. The Dean must approve the plan. The matriculation of any student who does not meet this plan is terminated except by the recommendation of the Dean and approval by the Dean of the School of Graduate Studies. 6:8.3 C. Normally students who accumulate more than 12 credits below B-(including U) are not allowed to continue. Petitions for exceptions must include a plan to maintain the required GPA for the degree and be approved by the appropriate dean/graduate program coordinator of the college/school and the Dean of Graduate Studies. 6:8.4 d. Students who have been accepted on provisional status to a degree program must meet the planned schedule for removing any deficiencies or earning a minimum grade-point average. The matriculation of a student who does not meet this schedule is terminated except by the recommendation of the Dean and approval by the Dean of the School of Graduate Studies. 6:8.4.1 i. English language deficiencies must be met by the time the student has completed no more than 25% of his/her required course work. 6:8.4.2 ii. Academic background course-work deficiencies are to be met by the time the student has started the required doctoral course work. 6:8.4.3 A minimum grade-point average of 3.00 must be met by the time iii. the student has completed 8 graduate credits.

Students on academic probation or provisional status may not

Register for dissertation, independent study, or workshop credit

6:8.5

6:8.5.1

e.

i.

6:8.5.2			ii. Be advanced to degree candidacy or take comprehensive examinations.					
6:9	9.	Adva	Advancement to Degree Candidacy					
6:9.1		a.	The application for degree candidacy must be filed at least one month prior to the scheduled date of the comprehensive examination.					
6:9.2		b.	Approval for degree candidacy is granted when the student has:					
6:9.2.1			i. Regular status					
6:9.2.2			ii. Passed all comprehensive examinations					
6:9.2.3			iii: Met the course requirements or shows a definite course plan for meeting the course requirements.					
6:9.3		C.	A copy of the approval of doctoral candidacy must be filed with the Registrar's Office.					
6:10	10.	Comp	prehensive Examinations					
6:10.1		a.	Comprehensive examinations are required in all doctoral programs.					
6:10.2		b.	The purpose of the comprehensive examinations is to appraise the student's overall grasp of his/her chosen discipline and expertise in the area(s) of concentration. The examinations cover the field(s) of study regardless of the courses taken.					
6:10.3		C.	Comprehensive examinations are written or written and oral.					
6:10.4		d.	Written comprehensive examinations are to be a minimum of 16 hours with no more than 8 hours of writing per day.					
6:10.5		e.	Doctoral students cannot be advanced to degree candidacy until after successfully passing the comprehensive examinations.					
6:10.6		f.	Normally, all required course work must be completed by the time the comprehensive examinations are taken.					
6:10.7		g.	Students make application to take the comprehensive examinations through the department and the Dean which notify the Dean of the School of Graduate Studies before the scheduled date of the examinations.					
6:10.8		h.	The comprehensive examinations must cover the field of study and include a minimum of three faculty examiners.					
6:10.9		i.	Each examination is evaluated and reported on a "pass" or "no pass" basis. All sections of the comprehensive examination must be passed in order for a "pass" to be recorded.					

6:10.10 j. A student may attempt each area/section a maximum of two times. 6:10.11 k. If the student on the first attempt passes less than two-thirds of the comprehensive examinations, then he/she receives a "no pass" and must sit the entire examination at a time no earlier than the next regularly scheduled comprehensive examination dates in the succeeding semester with no less than a 10-week interval between the first and the second examination. If the student successfully passes at least two-thirds but not the entire examination, then he/she may reattempt only those sections not passed. 6:10.12 I. The student must pass any areas/sections of comprehensive examinations the second time they are attempted. In particular, if the student is required to attempt the entire examination because he/she did not pass two-thirds, then all areas/sections must be passed on the second attempt including those passed on the first attempt for a "pass" to be recorded. 6:10.13 Failure to attempt a scheduled area/section counts as one attempt and a m. failure on that section. 6:10.14 The department/program/area publishes its own standards, policies, and n. procedures for the administration of the comprehensive examinations. This copy is placed on file in the School of Graduate Studies and each graduate student in the department is given a copy at the beginning of his/her graduate study. 6:10.15 A student is officially notified by the department chair/program director of Ο. his/her performance on the comprehensive examinations within four weeks of last area/section taken. A report is to be filed with the Dean and the Registrar's Office by the end of the semester. 6:11 11. Dissertation 6:11.1 A dissertation must a. 6:11.1.1. i. Demonstrate the candidate's competence to do independent research 6:11.1.2 ii. Reveal the candidate's familiarity and proficiency in handling the literature and research tools pertinent to the dissertation's subject matter 6:11.1.3 iii. Present a logically organized and readable account of the investigation, its findings, conclusions, and implications 6:11.1.4 iv. Focus on a problem that is clearly defined, operationally approachable, and of substantial importance to the profession 6:11.1.5 Employ acceptable research techniques that are well planned and ٧.

executed.

6:11.2		b.	Sixtee	n (16) credits of dissertation are required.
6:11.3		C.	Students who have already registered for the 16 credits of dissertation research must register for Dissertation Continuation (0 credits). A student is allowed to register for Dissertation Continuation	
6:11.3.1			i.	Only <i>after</i> he or she has registered for the required dissertation research
6:11.3.2			ii.	Within five years from completing the comprehensive examination or within ten years from the beginning of the doctoral program, whichever comes first.
6:11.4		d.		ollowing steps, to be completed in order, are normally a part of the tation process for every doctoral student:
6:11.4.1			i.	Selection of a topic in consultation with advisers
6:11.4.2			ii.	Selection of a dissertation committee
6:11.4.3			iii.	Topic approval by dissertation committee
6:11.4.4			iv.	Writing of the proposal and proposal approval
6:11.4.5			٧.	Completion of the dissertation
6:11.4.6			vi.	Approval of dissertation by dissertation secretary
6:11.4.7			vii.	Dissertation defense and approval of dissertation
6:11.4.8			viii.	Final submission of dissertation.
6:12	12.	Disse	rtation	Committee
6:12.1		a.	includ be se appro which gradu Univel memb	issertation committee shall consist of a minimum of three members ing the chair. Two of the three members, including the chair, shall lected from among the current Andrews graduate faculty at the priate category with at least one member being from the school in the student is enrolled. The third member may be from the Andrews ate faculty at the appropriate category or a person outside the resity whose record of scholarship is equivalent to that required of a per of the Andrews graduate faculty at the appropriate category. Conal persons maybe added either from the Andrews graduate faculty

the approval of th School of Graduate Studies.

or from outside the University where specialized expertise is needed with

6:12.2 b. The topic, the chair of the dissertation committee, and other members of the committee are chosen by the student in consultation with the student's academic adviser and/or advisory committee, and the department chair/program director. The chair of the dissertation committee carries the primary responsibility for directing the research and overseeing the writing of the dissertation. The committee is approved by the school. A copy of the approval form is 6:12.3 C. filed with the Registrar's Office. 6:12.4 The functions of the dissertation committee are d. 6:12.4.1 i. Assisting in the preparation of the proposal and the development of the dissertation 6:12.4.2 ii. Examining the candidate in the oral defense of the dissertation. 6:12.5 The proposal is to conform to the accepted form and format of the e. student's discipline and school and is approved by committee vote with acceptance indicated on the appropriate form signed by committee members, the department chair/program director, and the Dean with a copy to the Registrar's Office. 6:13 13. **Dissertation Defense** 6:13.1 The last permissible defense date is four weeks before the anticipated a. degree conferral date. 6:13.2 b. The dissertation committee must meet and give final approval for defense. This final approval requires the student to present a complete dissertation with little or no revision left prior to defense. 6:13.3 The dissertation is sent to an external examiner who serves as a member C. of the examining committee. The external examiner is a person with an earned doctorate who has expertise germane to the field of study. The selection of the external examiner is made by the Dean in consultation with the Doctoral Program Director and the chair of the dissertation committee. It is possible that the external examiner may be a resource person whom the candidate has consulted during the progression of research; however, all preliminary contacts and final negotiations regarding the external examiner reside in the Dean's office. 6:13.4 If, in consultation with the external examiner, the dissertation committee d. deems the dissertation ready for defense, the committee confirms a final

date for the defense no later than four weeks before the proposed defense date. The Doctoral Program Director communicates the confirmed defense date to the School of Graduate Studies and the Registrar's Office.

- 6:13.5

 e. The dissertation defense is a public defense. Announcements of the defense are made to the University community. Any faculty member of the University may attend the defense upon prior notification to the Doctoral Program Director. Other persons may request permission to attend from the Doctoral Program Director.
- f. The defense is administered by the Dean, or an appointee. The defense administrator is responsible for controlling the format and decorum of the defense, for chairing the executive session, and for preparing the report of the outcome of the defense.
- 6:13.7 g. The examining committee for the defense is composed of the dissertation committee and the external examiner. In exceptional circumstances when one member of the dissertation committee is unable to attend the defense, a suitable replacement selected from the appropriate graduate faculty may substitute for the missing member on the examining committee.
- 6:13.8 h. The Dean of the School of Graduate Studies designates an observer to represent the graduate faculty at the defense. This observer is not a member of the examining committee.

6:14 14. Procedures for Defense

- a. The candidate, the defense administrator, all members of the examining committee, and the School of Graduate Studies observer are to convene at the place of the oral defense before the stated time to allow for appropriate announcements and introductions, the seating of guests, and orientation by the chair. At the scheduled time the door is closed, after which no additional guests to the defense are admitted nor are any permitted to leave. Absolutely no audible reaction to the examination is permitted nor any discussion allowed among the guests.
- b. Normally two hours are available for the oral defense excluding the executive session. Committee members are expected to bring written questions that have resulted from their review and reading.
- 6:14.3 c. The doctoral program director chairs the defense itself. After a student's introductory statement regarding the dissertation, each of the members of the committee and the external examiner participate in the oral examination.
- d. It is general practice at the defense to grant special privilege to the external examiner, allowing him/her to use a larger portion of the examination for inquiry.
- 6:14.5

 e. At the end of the round of questions from the examining committee, the Dean and the School of Graduate Studies observer may ask some questions at the invitation of the defense administrator.

f. 6:14.6 At the conclusion of this part of the defense, the guests are requested to leave and an optional additional round of questions and discussion may occur with the candidate, the defense administrator, the examining committee, and the School of Graduate Studies observer present. 6:14.7 At the conclusion of the defense, the candidate, along with the guests if g. still present, is requested to leave and the committee goes into executive session. This session is chaired by the Dean or an appointee. The Dean and the School of Graduate Studies observer are non-voting participants. 6:15 15. **Acceptance or Rejection** 6:15.1 The committee can vote to a. 6:15.1.1 i. Accept the dissertation as defended 6:15.1.2 ii. Accept the dissertation with minor revisions, which normally consists of editorial and/or cosmetic changes (This follow-through is usually handled by the chair of the dissertation committee without further reference to the examining committee.) 6:15.1.3 iii. Accept the dissertation with major revisions, which usually involves substantive changes and clearance by individual committee members prior to final approval 6:15.1.4 Reject the dissertation as defended (More than one rejection vote ίV. results in a rejection of the dissertation.) 6:15.2 b. The Dean fills out the form for the report of the defense of the dissertation, reporting the action of the defense committee, and files it for the student and sends a copy to the Registrar's Office. 6:16 16. **Manuscript Preparation and Final Submission of Dissertation** 6:16.1 The dissertation and abstract must be typed and submitted in standard a. form for binding as outlined in the Andrews University Standards for Written Work and approved by the candidate's committee, the dissertation secretary, and the Doctoral Program Director, in that order. 6:16.1.1 i. It is the responsibility of the doctoral candidate to confer with the dissertation secretary regarding dissertation requirements at various times during the writing of the dissertation. It is especially critical at this final stage to make sure everything is in conformity with the regulations of the school and the University. 6:16.1.2 ii. When all requirements for the dissertation have been completed, each member of the committee, including the external examiner,

signs the approval sheet of the dissertation signifying formal

acceptance.

6:16.2 b. Following the oral defense and the completion of all prescribed changes in the dissertation, the student presents the original, including the abstract and the signed approval page, to the dissertation secretary for approval at least two weeks prior to the conferral of the degree. If approval is granted, the dissertation process is now complete. Should the dissertation secretary request any further corrections, they must be made. The dissertation secretary's completion form must be submitted **no later than** 11:30 a.m. on Friday, one week before graduation. (The dissertation secretary makes arrangements for duplication at LithoTech and notifies the Registrar's Office that the dissertation is complete.) 6:16.2.1 i. Four final copies of the dissertation are to be photocopied on nonacid, 25% rag-content paper. 6:16.2.2 ii. Each dissertation copy must include the approval sheet signed by the committee members and a copy of the abstract which contains: iii. A short statement of the problem, a brief exposition of a) methods and procedures, and a condensed summary of the findings of the study. 6:16.3 For students who wish to duplicate the dissertation themselves; four C. copies must be submitted to the dissertation secretary 10 days before graduation. 6:16.3.1 i. Four final copies should be photocopied on a non-acid, 25% ragcontent paper (each copy including an approval sheet signed by the dissertation committee members and an abstract. These four copies are bound by the University at the a) student's expense. Two copies are placed in the James White Library; two b) copies are returned to the school in which the degree is completed. 6:16.3.2 ii. Even when a student completes his/her own copies, all work must be approved and turned in to the Registrar's Office no later than 10 days before graduation.

6:17 17. Graduation Procedures

6:17.1

a. Application for degree conferral/graduation must be filed with the Registrar's Office according to the *Academic Calendar*. If a student misses these deadlines, degree conferral must be deferred until the next regularly scheduled time.

b. Degrees are conferred only at scheduled dates upon candidates who have successfully completed all degree requirements. The responsibility for meeting all program requirements rests with the student.

OTHER TYPES OF ENROLLMENT

8:1

1.

7.0 A.	PTC (I	PERMIS	SION T	TO TAKE CLASSES)
7:1	1.	PTC S	tatus	
7:1.1		a.	studen	tatus is especially designed to facilitate the enrollment of qualified its in special classes including workshops and guest students ther universities.
7:1.2		b.	PTC st	tatus is for
7:1.2.1			i.	Applicants who have no intention of earning a graduate degree from Andrews University
7:1.2.2			ii.	Graduate students who are not enrolled at Andrews University and who wish to take classes as guest students
7:1.2.3			iii.	Students who have applied for admission to a graduate program but for some reason the application has not yet been completely processed (These students may register PTC for one semester.)
7:2	2.	PTC A	dmissi	on
7:2.1		a.		dmission must be requested at registration for each semester e student wishes to enroll in a class under this basis.
7:2.2		b.		ally, transcripts are not required for PTC admission but may, on on for specific reasons, be required.
7:2.3		C.		sion on the PTC basis does not guarantee or imply the future sion to a degree program.
7:2.4		d.	gradua apply be into a confirst se Petition	es taken on a PTC basis generally do not count toward a late degree. However, a maximum of 8 semester credits may by petition after the student has applied for and been accepted graduate-degree program. The petition is to be filed within the emester that the student is enrolled in the graduate program. In the evaluated on individual merit and are not automatically red. A copy of the petition must be filed with the Registrar's
8:0 B.	DUAL	ENROI	LLMEN	Т

Undergraduate Dual Enrollment

8:1.1 Undergraduate dual enrollment is available to Andrews undergraduate a. students nearly finished with an undergraduate degree who wish to begin work on a graduate program. 8:1.2 The student must satisfy *all* of the following requirements: b. 8:1.2.1 i. Be an undergraduate student at Andrews University 8:1.2.2 ii. Be within 12 credits of finishing an undergraduate degree 8:1.2.3 iii. Have applied for admission into a graduate program and have clearly met all other Regular admission standards for a graduate program 8:1.2.4 Normally take no more than 12 credits combined graduate and iv. undergraduate each semester. 8:1.3 The graduate credits taken are limited in that C. 8:1.3.1 i. Credits may not be used to satisfy undergraduate requirements 8:1.3.2 No more than 24 credits of graduate course work may be ii. reserved and applied to a subsequent graduate degree at Andrews University 8:1.3.3 iii. Permission to take graduate courses does not guarantee or imply future admission to a degree program. 8:2 2. **Graduate/Undergraduate Dual Enrollment** 8:2.1 Graduate/Undergraduate Dual Enrollment is available to graduate a. students who want to accumulate undergraduate credits toward an additional undergraduate degree while concurrently working on a graduate degree. 8:2.2 The student must satisfy *all* of the following requirements: b. 8:2.2.1 i. Have completed a four-year baccalaureate degree from an accredited American university or senior college or the equivalent. 8:2.2.2 ii. Be accepted on Regular or Provisional status into a graduate program at Andrews University. 8:2.2.3 iii. Normally take no more than 16 credits combined graduate and undergraduate each semester. 8:2.3 The undergraduate credits taken are limited in that C.

8:2.3.1 i. The credits earned toward the additional baccalaureate degree may not be also used to count towards the total necessary for completion of the graduate program. 8:2.3.2 ii. The grade-point average on the undergraduate credits does not count toward the graduate grade-point average. 8:3 3. **Graduate/Graduate Dual Enrollment** 8:3.1 Graduate/Graduate Dual Enrollment is available to graduate students a. who want to pursue two graduate degrees concurrently. 8:3.2 b. The student must satisfy *all* of the following requirements: 8:3.2.1 i. Have completed a four-year baccalaureate degree from an accredited American university or senior college or the equivalent. 8:3.2.2 Be accepted on a Regular or Provisional basis into the two ii. graduate programs in which enrollment is desired 8:3.2.3 iii. Submit a planned program for completion of the two graduate programs to advisers from both programs for their approval. The advisers must meet with and counsel the student a) regarding the planned program prior to approval. Until such approval, the student is admitted to the **Dual** Enrollment status on a Provisional basis only. b) When the planned program is approved, the advisers communicate such approval to the appropriate school deans/graduate program coordinators and to the Dean of the School of Graduate Studies, who clears the student for Regular admission into the two programs. c) Advisers from both programs continue to approve course work on a semester basis as the student continues on Dual Enrollment. Changes and exceptions related to the planned program must be approved through regular channels, including both schools, if more than one school is involved in the proposed graduate programs. 8:3.3 The credits taken are limited in that C. 8:3.3.1 i. The student must satisfy the grade-point average requirements and program expectations of both programs 8:3.3.2 ii. The usual regulations and limits with respect to transfer credit apply when taking two degrees concurrently. Students taking two masters' degrees concurrently may

- not use more than 20% of the credits from one degree program to apply to the other degree program, unless appropriate approvals are obtained for an exception.
- b) Students enrolled for two graduate degrees at different levels--for example, the EdS and the Ph.D.--must meet the minimum requirements for total credits taken from Andrews University for each degree.
- c) The same provisions for normal course loads at the graduate level apply as for all graduate programs.
- 8:3.4 d. If the two degrees are at the same level for example, two masters' degrees, the two courses of study cannot be within the same major field.

8:4 4. Second Graduate Degree Program

- 8:4.1

 a. Students who have completed one graduate degree may apply to be accepted into another graduate-degree program at the same level provided they meet the departmental requirements for admission to such a degree program and provided the proposed course of study is not within the same major field or is not a similar degree previously completed.
- b. The usual regulations and limits with respect to transfer credit apply when taking a second graduate degree.

APPENDIX 9:0

9:1 **Grading System**

- 9:1.1 Authority to determine a course grade rests with the teacher. a.
- 9:1.1.1 i. The following letter grades are recorded at the close of each semester:

a.	Α	4.00	f)	C+	2.33
b)	A-	3.67	g)	С	2.00
c)	B+	3.33	h)	C-	1.67
d)	В	3.00	i)	D	1.00
e)	B-	2.67	j)	F	0.00

9:1.1.2 ii. Other grade symbols which may be used are as follows:

- AU: Given for an audited course if the student has met the obligations of the audit agreement
- b) UA: Given for an audited course if the student has not met the obligations of the audit requirement
- W: Given when a student withdraws early in the c) semester, within the date limitations indicated by the Academic Calendar. (The designation of W is also given in cases where a student who has previously registered for thesis or project credit and obtained a Deferred Grade subsequently decides not to complete the work for the thesis or project and instead selects another option for completing the degree. In some circumstances the institution initiates the withdrawal.
- d) S/U - Satisfactory/Unsatisfactory. The grading pattern for the lecture and lecture/laboratory courses is A - F. Certain designated courses, such as independent/individual study/readings, independent research, research projects, workshops, seminars, field clinical experiences, and practica may be graded with either an S/U or A - F pattern as the college/school decides. When more than one grading pattern is possible, the determination of which pattern shall be used for a given class shall be made at the beginning of the class. Completed theses/dissertations (except for undergraduate theses) are always graded o an S/U basis. Grading patterns may not be mixed within a given course for any grading period except for independent study courses, as in next paragraph. An S means, for an undergraduate, that a C (2.00) or higher has been earned; for a graduate,

a B (3.00) or higher. The letter U signifies unsatisfactory performance. Credit is earned only if an S is received. No quality points are assigned S/U courses and an S/U notation does not affect the GPA.

By definition, independent/individual study/reading/research courses imply potentially a different set of purposes, goals, objectives, activities and outcomes for each student. They are not intended to serve as a substitute for a required class or for cancelled classes, and they must have an evaluation plan. All students taking one of these courses with the same acronym, course number and section number under the same instructor are typically listed on the same grade sheet, and therefore mixing grading patterns for these courses in a given term is permitted.

- e) DG: Given for deferred grades (Courses for which a deferred grade may be assigned are those that normally require more than one semester for completion of all the requirements. Such courses are normally limited to those involving projects, field work, tours, clinical experiences, theses, and dissertations. The Registrar's Office records a DG for only those courses that have been previously recommended by a department and approved by the graduate programs committee of the school.)
- f) DN: Given when a student fails to complete a DG (A teacher may designate a time limit for a given course or for a specific situation for the DG to be changed to a grade. A teacher may change the DG to a DN, signifying that the course has not been completed and no longer can be completed due to an elapsed time limit.)
- g) I: Given for incomplete work. (An Incomplete indicates that a student's work is incomplete because of illness or other unavoidable circumstances and not because of negligence or inferior performance. An "I" may be recorded upon mutual agreement between the teacher and the student by completing an Incomplete Contract signed by both the teacher and the student. The Incomplete must be completed no later than the end of the following semester or the end of the autumn semester in the case of an incomplete in the previous spring semester. An "I" that has not been removed by the time designated on the contract automatically turns into the grade agreed upon in the contract unless the Dean/Graduate Program Coordinator, upon written request prior to the contract expiration date, grants an extension.)

9:1.2

b. Change of grades, except for a DG or I, may be made only under extenuating circumstances, generally due to a calculation error on the part of the teacher. Within 90 days following the end of the semester, a written request outlining the reasons and signed by the teacher must be approved by the Dean/Graduate Program Coordinator.

INDEX

Absolute Standards of Scholarship	
Academic advisement	
•	
Adviser	8 -11, 14, 15, 18, 20, 25, 26, 28, 34-37, 40, 43
Audit	
Baccalaureate degree	
<u> </u>	
•	
Comprehensive examination	
Dean of the School of Graduate Studies	2-5, 8,11-13, 14, 21, 22-24, 28-31, 32, 33, 37
	40, 41, 50
Dean/Graduate Program Coordinator	40, 41, 50 4, 6, 7-13, 14-17, 18, 20, 21
Degree requirements	2, 9, 20, 24, 30, 35, 51
9 1	
•	
DG	
Dissertation	
Dissertation committee	
<u>•</u>	
DN	
Dual enrollment	
English	5, 7, 15, 22-25, 32-33, 35, 40
	5, 7, 23 24, 33, 35
·	5, 8-10, 13, 17, 25, 28, 29, 33, 34, 40, 51
Foreign language	5, 11, 16, 22, 32
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
	7, 8, 14-16, 22, 24, 26, 28, 29, 32, 34, 39,40, 51, 53
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
	11, 12-14, 28, 53, 54
	9, 25,36
Graduate Record Examination	
	50
Craduate/Oridorgraduate dual emoliment	

Graduation
GRE
Incomplete
Independent study
Interdisciplinary program
Letter grades
LithoTech
,
Master's degree
MELAB
Minimum grade-point average
One-year extension
Partial rewrite
Partial transcript
Policies for academic standards and procedures
Project
Provisional admission
PTC 4, 7,11, 14, 35,49
Recommendation
Registrar's Office
Registration
Regular admission
Research methods
Residence
S/U
School of Graduate Studies
Standardized test
Standards for Progression
Statement of purpose 2, 23, 33
Substitute adviser
Thesis
Thesis committee
Thesis secretary
Time limits
TOEFL
Tour
,
Transfer credit
UA
Undergraduate preparation
Unsatisfactory grade
Updating
W
Workshops